Acoustic firearm detection and location detection systems use sensors to detect sound waves while also informing security forces. The location of the shooter and the number of shots fired are both analyzed and reported to the police force headquarters in this system.



Smolity Security



REPUBLIC OF TURKEY MINISTRY OF ENVIRONMENT, URBANIZATION AND CLIMATE CHANGE

DIRECTORATE GENERAL OF GEOGRAPHIC INFORMATION SYSTEMS Smart Cities Capacity Building and Guidance Project

Training Manual



REPUBLIC OF TURKEY MINISTRY OF ENVIRONMENT, URBANIZATION AND CLIMATE CHANGE

SMART Security

Smart Cities Capacity Building and Guidance Project

www.akillisehirler.gov.tr

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording or otherwise, without permission of the Ministry of Environment, Urbanization and Climate Change of the Republic of Turkey.

DECEMBER 2020



"We will broaden new horizons in urbanism with smart cities. We will support all Smart City applications that will expedite the daily life of our people, from access to municipal services to the management of transportation, energy, buildings and devices."

"We are pursuing for constructing smart cities." "We are setting out the principles to meet the future needs of our cities, not the past or present needs."

"We will leave cities which have identities, to be proud of, to find traces of our civilization for our future generations."

"What is the main thing? The main thing is the human. We will provide opportunities for the human."





REPUBLIC OF TURKEY MINISTRY OF ENVIRONMENT, URBANIZATION AND CLIMATE CHANGE

"The yields of technological developments are reflected in urban life with the concept of smart cities. One of the elements that makes up the city is culture and the other is happiness of the human. What needs to be considered is to build cities that preserve the cultural fabric and reflect their own identity. I believe that both history and culture should be strictly preserved while making cities smart."



SMART SECURITY

Smart Cities Capacity Building and Guidance Project

Ministry of Environment, Urbanization and Climate Change of the Republic of Turkey Directorate General of Geographic Information Systems

İsmail TÜZGEN Yrd. Doç. Dr. Hüseyin BAYRAKTAR Dursun Yıldırım BAYAR

Hakan GÜVEN Eda SOYLU SENGÖR Gökhan BİLGİN Bestami KARA Harun BADEM

Buket GÜLŞEN Gülenay ŞAHİN

Authors

Asst. Prof.Mete Başar BAYPINAR Ress. Asst. Ayşe Burcu KISACIK

Project Consultants

Prof. Dr. Murat ŞEKER Dr. Fatih GÜNDOĞAN

Project Coordinator Emre ÖZTÜRK

As

Project Technical Control Officer Necip GÜZEL

Edit and Compilation

Arş. Gör. Ezgim YAVUZ Gülçin ÇELİKBIÇAK

Design

Cavit Can PEKTEZEL Fatih AVŞAR

Cover Image Martin BARRAUD General Manager Deputy General Manager Head of Smart Cities and Geographical Technologies Department Branch Manager Senior Survey Engineer Survey Engineer Survey Engineer Environment and Urban Planning Specialist Urban Planner Urban Planner

İstanbul University

İstanbul University Asis CT

Asis CT

Asis CT

İstanbul University İstanbul University

Preface

Urban populations are increasing day by day in our country and in the world, and as a result of this mobility, cities have to cope with new needs in many areas such as infrastructure, affordable housing, water, environmental cleaning, health services, transportation and security.

The concept of "smart city" comes to the fore in responding to these needs and even creating opportunities for urban development.

With its ability to transform the information it offers into social benefit, the smart city will create gains in the titles of sustainable development, competitiveness and environmental sustainability, increase the quality of life, contribute to economic development, and serve to prepare our cities in a way that reflects the perspective of history and civilization. However, the implementation of smart cities will contribute to the realization of many goals such as "Sustainable Cities and Communities", "Accessible and Clean Energy", "Industry, Innovation and Infrastructure" and "Climate Action" specified in the United Nations Sustainable Development Goals.

In our country, parallel to the whole world, smart city applications are becoming widespread day by day. Therefore, it is important that all public institutions, local administrations, universities, the private sector and non-governmental organizations act in a collective action in order to plan and direct smart city studies on a national scale.

With this motivation, it is to gain the ability to work together by bringing a holistic view at the national level to smart city policies in our country. At the same time, it is necessary to ensure that the investments are implemented with the right projects and activities by prioritizing the investments that are compatible with the determined policies. For this purpose, the 2020-2023 National Smart Cities Strategy and Action Plan, which was built with the common mind of ecosystem stakeholders, which considers national needs and priorities holistically, has been prepared. With the 2020-2023 National Smart Cities Strategy and Action Plan Circular No. 2019/29, it was published in the Official Gazette dated 24 December 2019 and numbered 30988 and entered into force.

The "Smart Cities Capacity Building and Guidance Project" was implemented by our Ministry in order to contribute to the realization of the actions, duties and responsibilities defined within the scope of the 2020-2023 National Smart Cities Strategy and Action Plan on a national scale and to increase the capacity of all stakeholders, especially our local governments.

This document you are reading is one of the guidance documents prepared within the scope of the aforementioned project, and all guidance documents can be accessed at www.akillisehirler.gov.tr.

Contents

12 INTRODUCTION: SMART SECURITY

CONCEPT AND SAFE, DURABLE CITIES

- 16 SMART SECURITY DEFINITION AND ACTIONS WITHIN THE SCOPE OF 2020-2023 NATIONAL SMART CITIES STRATEGY AND ACTION PLAN
- 19 CONCEPTS OF SECURITY, CAPACITY TO WITHSTAND AND COPE WITH DISASTERS AND CRISES
- 20 The concept of Security
- 22 Capacity to Withstand and Cope with Disasters and Crises - Resilience
- 28 SECURITY ISSUES IN COMPLEX URBAN SYSTEMS
- 31 SMART CITY AND SAFE CITY: TWO SIBLING APPROACHES

34 SECURITY AND TECHNOLOGY IN SMART CITIES

- 36 NETWORK STRUCTURES AND DIFFERENT SECURITY PROBLEMS
- 39 DISTRIBUTED NETWORK IMPLEMENTATION: BLOCKCHAINS
- 43 SECURITY TECHNOLOGIES IN SMART CITIES

- 50 SMART CITY ECOSYSTEM AND SECURITY SERVICES
- 51 SECURITY OF SYSTEMS

54 ENVIRONMENTAL SAFETY

- 57 SECURITY OF NATURAL RESOURCES AND BIODIVERSITY
- 58 Water and Air Quality
- 61 Energy Resources
- 61 SECURITY OF ECOSYSTEM FUNCTIONS
- 63 DISASTER MANAGEMENT
- 64 PEST CONTROL AND COMBAT
- 65 ENVIRONMENTAL SAFETY AND GOVERNANCE
- 66 APPLICATION EXAMPLES
- 66 Copenhagen Urban Drainage System
- 66 Air Quality Control
- 66 Pest Control

68 SAFE URBAN SERVICES AND SOCIAL AND

INDIVIDUAL SECURITY PERCEPTION

70 INDIVIDUAL AND SOCIAL SECURITY NEED

71	PERCEPTION OF SECURITY AND THE ROLE OF PUBLIC SPACES
75	URBAN SERVICES AND PHYSICAL SECURITY
76	TECHNOLOGICAL SOLUTIONS FOR PUBLIC SAFETY
76	Video Surveillance Systems
78	Traffic Surveillance
79	Smart Street Lighting
79	Crime and Location Detection
80	Privacy and Ethics
81	Data Security
82	FRAGILE SOCIAL GROUPS AND RISKS OF URBAN LIFE FOR INDIVIDUALS
83	User Focused Cities
83	Age Friendly Cities
87	Child Friendly Cities
89	Disabled Friendly Cities
90	Human Friendly Smart Cities
93	Application Examples
93	Health Services

94	Assisted Living
95	Connected Houses
96	Social Networking and Health - WeChat
96	Non-Disturbance Energy Monitoring (Non- intervention load monitoring) (NILM)
96	Transportation Security
100	SOCIAL NETWORKS AND SECURITY
102	FOOD SAFETY
104	FOOD SUPPLY PROBLEMS IN CONTEMPORARY CITIES
105	FOOD SAFETY AND URBAN DESIGN PRACTICES
107	Ecology
108	Social Innovation
108	User Data
109	Application Examples - New York
111	Application Examples - United Kingdom
111	Application Examples - China
112	GENERAL EVALUATION

118 REFERENCES

Smart Security

-

INTRODUCTION: SMART SECURITY CONCEPT AND SAFE, DURABLE CITIES

Our age is an "age of metropolitan cities, metropolitan cities and urban regions". As of 2007, more than half of the human population has come to live in cities. It is expected that 3 billion more people will be added to the urban population by the year 250 and the population living in cities will reach 69% (UN, 2010). At the same time, cities are places that play the main role in economic activities today. The fact that half of the global production of goods and services is realized in only 300 metropolitan cities today (Brookings Institution, 2012) shows that the focal point of our age is metropolitan cities. These developments create significant pressures on urban infrastructure, ecosystem and social structures and bring along important security problems.

The safety of cities as a whole, as well as specific issues such as the management of public spaces, infrastructure development and operation processes, the safety of the public, the security of economic enterprises and assets, has become the subject of considerable effort. The increase in the world population and denser population in narrower areas caused the number of people affected by disasters to increase rapidly. Floods and storms, especially starting in the 1950s and accelerating after the 1960s, have come to the fore as the highest number of disaster types. On the other hand, epidemics and disasters based on earthquakes have also increased considerably (Kundak et al., 2016). As a matter of fact, the Covid 19 Pandemic we are in has clearly demonstrated that epidemics are still a significant threat despite technological developments in terms of the rate of spread and the population it affects. Despite the increase in the number of disasters, while the loss of life was much lower than before 1950, it is seen that these losses tend to increase rapidly after 1970. Kundak et al. (2016) showed that economic losses due to disasters also increased rapidly after 1980.

The transformation to smart cities has become very important due to concerns over such problems. Many smart city solutions are expected to transform into safer, more resilient cities. Wireless communication systems based on open industry standards, which connect different elements such as buildings, infrastructure, management and planning, are the basic elements for smart cities (Al-Hader et al. 2009). As we will mention below, they can make the urban space safer and can be the source of new urban security problems that concern large masses.

Smart cities can be called truly smart cities if they are cities where their social, economic and environmental systems work in integrity, where natural resources are protected, and they are safe and capable of coping with disasters and crises. As a matter of fact, it is the duty of every city administration to move a city to this level without creating new security problems.

Under this first title of the guide, the concept of security and its capacity to withstand and cope with disasters and crises is explained, the security problems in cities with complex socio-technical systems are summarized, and the two sister concepts, Smart City and Safe City, are examined.

Smart city technologies and security problems are discussed under the second heading. Smart infrastructures, structures, places etc. The security issues it is subject to are examined here.

Under the third heading, environmental safety is briefly discussed with its various dimensions.

Under the fourth heading, the need for individual and social security, the perception of security and the role of public spaces, urban services and physical security, public security and smart applications, safe city applications in terms of various social groups are examined. Under the fifth heading, urban food security, which is another important issue today, is examined.

Finally, a general assessment is presented.

1.1. SMART SECURITY DEFINITION AND ACTIONS WITHIN THE SCOPE OF 2020-2023 NATIONAL SMART CITIES STRATEGY AND ACTION PLAN

With the definition adopted within the scope of 2020-2023 National Smart Cities Strategy and Action Plan (T.C. Çevre, Şehircilik ve İklim Değişikliği Bakanlığı, 2019);

Smart Security is the whole of the functions of measuring and ensuring the efficiency of city security, designed to protect citizens and ensure crisis management against the threats that may arise against the existing security situation in cities by using technology.

The responsible persons within the Smart Cities Strategy and Action Plan are defined under the following action title, namely the Department of Internal Security Strategies of the Ministry of Interior and the General Directorate of Local Administrations of the Ministry of Environment, Urbanization and Climate Change:

(15.10) THE MATURITY OF THE SMART SECURITY COMPONENT WILL BE INCREASED.

In order to increase the Smart Security component maturity determined by Smart City Maturity Assessment applications in the transformation of cities by benefiting from the Smart City Technology Portfolio and 2020-2023 National Smart City Solution Portfolio; Security management will be carried out by protecting citizens against crime with physical security technologies and providing emergency management, collecting, monitoring, analyzing security data with sensors, and predictively evaluating potential asymmetric and hybrid threats. Although these actions are not related to the issues that are among the powers and duties of the central government, local governments have an important role in the establishment of the relevant infrastructure. Smart Security is an important field of action that will increase the resilience of cities against natural and technological disasters and terrorist incidents, as it creates a security layer against situations that exceed local capacity in extraordinary situations.

A local government that wants to move towards becoming a safe smart city should be able to intervene in many areas that are not included in the above definition and develop its capacity. As a matter of fact, the Plan also includes the following explanation and related activities:

By utilizing the Smart City Technology Portfolio and the National Smart City Solution Portfolio in the governance activities of local governments, the maturity of the Smart Security component will be increased with the implementation of Smart City Solutions that can be used in the following scope and the Smart City Technology Portfolio, National Smart City Solution Portfolio and the new technologies developed and used in these solutions. Entry to the Local Smart City Solution Portfolio will be provided. Smart City Solutions can be implemented by all Smart City Ecosystem stakeholders at national and local levels. The activities to be carried out in this context will be carried out under the policy ownership of the institutions and organizations responsible for the action. The necessary coordination between the national and local Smart City Ecosystem stakeholders and the responsible and relevant institutions and organizations will be carried out by the General Directorate of Local Governments of the Ministry of Environment, Urbanization and Climate Change.

- 1. A Physical Security Information Management System will be created, in which Smart Security applications and devices are integrated and can be controlled over the user interface.
- 2. Security software needed in the field of physical security, innovative solutions and models that bring solutions will be developed.
- 3. Image processing and data analysis will be done with new generation and smart video cameras.
- 4. 4Recognition, detection and location detection will be provided by the use of sensors to detect incidents and transmit them to central systems.
- 5. Secure communication infrastructures with fast communication will be established.
- 6. At national, regional and local levels; Organization, resource management, planning and implementation, operational maintenance, monitoring and evaluation, sustainability, interoperability, service management, inter-stakeholder coordination and emergency safety and Safety Governance will be ensured.
- 7. Safe areas will be established on the beaches and at the air, road and railway borders with underwater and above water sensor networks.

The expected benefits from these activities are also described:

- City security will be increased with Smart City Solutions.
- Quality of life will be improved.
- Security perception of citizens will be increased with Smart

City Solutions.

- Contribution will be made to the national economy with the use of local technologies developed with national capabilities.
- The use of Smart City Solutions in border security and immigrant control will be increased.

As can be seen from the expected benefits, it is important to make cities safe, healthy, peaceful and happy places, not just for security and monitoring purposes. Therefore, themes specific to the city such as earthquake and flood risks, security of residential areas, and infrastructure security may come to the fore locally. It is also clear that additional measures should be taken in places such as border cities. While doing all this, it will be possible to create new job opportunities by choosing local technologies, and it will be possible to increase the resilience of our cities against disasters and crises as explained above.

1.2. CONCEPTS OF SECURITY, CAPACITY TO WITH STAND AND COPE WITH DISASTERS AND CRISES

In order to better understand the concept of Smart Security, it is not only the concept of security, but also the concept of "resilience", which refers to the capacity to withstand and cope with disasters and crises. Indeed, many of the United Nations Sustainable Development Goals and purposes that guide the way towards becoming Smart Cities are about making human settlements more resilient.



1.2.1. The concept of Security

The concept of security is expressed in two words in the international literature. It is the concept, one of which is known as "safety" and its name, which can be translated as "the state of being safe against injury, damage or loss". It can be used as security or safety in Turkish. The verb form of this "to safety" can be translated as protecting something against accident, demolition or error.

The definition presented in return of the adjective "Safe" concept can be translated as being harm or risk-free, being protected against danger, harm or loss, being able to provide assurance against a risk or danger. It can be translated into Turkish as "in safe", "safe" "secure". However, in some cases, it is also used to mean "safe" when one thing does not pose a threat to another. Another meaning is person, machine, etc. that are worth trusting. It is passed as.



Again, the word "secure", which is frequently used in the international literature, is used as an adjective to mean away from danger, safe, secured and ensured. As a verb, it refers to actions such as removing something from danger, taking it under protection, eliminating and securing the loss or inability of something. In addition to these, by physically connecting something, locking, etc. It also means making it protected. Finally, it is also used in situations such as staying at work and retaining control.

In this context, public safety, public health and physical assets (for example smart infrastructures) damage, theft, vandalism, systems overloading or hacking, disasters, etc. We can say that a wide range of topics such as securing and protecting against security concerns the Smart Security theme.

From the perspective of "safety management", which we can call

Safety Management, Assurance appears in different areas as a process that must be managed, subject to various safety performance parameters. For example, there may be areas such as construction site safety management, infrastructure security management, transportation safety management. As well as security management, the formation of a certain security climate and security perception are also important issues. We can express the services of police, gendarmerie and private security companies that provide life and property security and protect public peace as public security and security services.

Security System is a concept that covers all aspects of an organization's security-safety management. Security policies, procedures and protocols, security committees, etc. within a security system. decision bodies (Rafiq et al. 2007). This system provides the execution and realization of systemic planning, implementation, monitoring and review processes regarding security performance (Flin et al. 2000).

1.2.2. Capacity to Withstand and Cope with Disasters and Crises - Resilience

Expressed by the English word "resilience", it has found its place in Turkish in recent years as the capacity to withstand and cope with disasters and crises. It is a concept that can be used for a specific city, region, specific industrial sector, an industrial cluster, a production system or an infrastructure network. Although it is briefly expressed as "durability" for the sake of convenience in this text, it has a very complex conceptual framework as can be seen below. "Durability" is a capability unique to systems. This system feature is defined under three main approaches in the literature.

In the engineering resilience approach, durability is handled in a

narrow framework. It is expressed as the ability of a physical system to return to an assumed stable equilibrium state after a shock (Martin, 2012). The disturbing effect is temporary. With the disappearance of this effect, the system can always return to its own peak output values (Simmie, 2014). In this respect, a single infrastructure system is a suitable framework when examining simpler structures such as a single firm.

Ecological resilience is used for more complex situations (Martin 2012). For example, a smart city ecosystem can be thought of as an ecosystem where many companies, public institutions, non-governmental organizations and citizens manage various infrastructures together, produce goods and services related to them, innovations continue and become dependent on each other. Or, smart infrastructures associated with each other can also be considered within this scope. Here, the main focus is on the continuity of these relations and the ability of this entire ecosystem to stretch its relations against shocks at different scales, that is, the strength of flexibility. Flexibility is based on the possibility of multiple stable configurations thanks to alternative technological systems. In this way, if the system loses its stability, it can switch to another stable state and the system can continue its existence (Modica & Reggiani, 2015). In this respect, industrial clusters are more suitable for the evaluation of smart city ecosystems or smart city infrastructures and services as a whole. Alternative technological systems can enable the same components to be organized differently and to share existing resources differently without requiring radical changes. Ecological resilience is based on high variation and learning, unlike a resilience understanding based on low variation and constant bearing capacity (Folke, 2006). This can actually create a higher stamina.

The third approach is "adaptive resilience", similar to the ecosystem approach. It refers to the ability of a complex system to change its form, structural qualities and functions when it anticipates or reacts to a crisis (Martin, 2012). Holling (2001) states that the ability of a system to create, test and retain adaptive abilities are factors that determine its own sustainability. In this respect, a system should be able to have some information that can predict its own possible future situations. For example, simulations such as real-time hydraulic modeling in current water networks can generate information within this framework. In order for a system to survive and fulfill its functions in the future, it is based on complex gualities such as having a certain technological richness and being able to control its own processes. This technological richness, the ability to make various experiments without disturbing the determination of its own existence, the ability to combine the obtained information with the information produced elsewhere that is considered meaningless today but can gain meaning in crises, etc. depends. In this respect, we can say that there is also the ability to protect itself against conscious actions.

Shocks or crises are considered as important concepts in all three definitions. In fact, although economic shocks are seen by most as instantaneous, temporary, point events that occur for a single reason, they are actually things that emerge as a result of wider, longer-lasting and gradual dynamics (Pike et al., 2010). These events, which are described as burning something inside, can create opportunities for some actors and they may attempt to achieve different technological, economic, social changes than others to obtain these opportunities. Some of the natural disasters are actually related to the fragility that occurs over time. An urban area that develops by producing economic solutions under certain natural conditions also accumulates vulnerabilities against rare earthquakes and floods. Institutions and infrastructure systems may become too dependent on the investments they have made to change their decisions, and may find it difficult to abandon the existing structure despite their fragility due to various conflicts of interest and sunk costs (sunk costs). Such situations can create rigidities such as being locked in the existing configuration and not being able to switch to another stable configuration (Martin and Sunley, 2006). In this case, shock can have devastating effects.

Although large technical systems such as urban infrastructure tend to gain strength and dominate the space over time, and to maintain their existence, they collapse and leave their places to other systems when they cannot solve a certain problem with existing technological facilities (Hughes, 1987). Today, it has become difficult to provide complex urban services with purely mechanical and electromechanical systems and quality of life problems have become necessary for cities to survive successfully. It is anticipated that in the coming years, revolutionary steps will be taken in the urban infrastructure services value chain by managing the demand side around the world and developing the relationship between service producer and consumer in a holistic manner (Stimmel, 2014). The level of complexity reached by cities, developments such as industry 4.0, climate change and large populations settled in risky areas are already extremely straining the existing systems.

Geographers, who view them from an evolutionary perspective, state that an economic unit should be able to incorporate successful and innovative business processes (routines) in other places, like DNA. Although these are not very important on that day, they provide some kind of immunity against possible shocks and gain the ability to adapt more quickly (Holling, 2001). City governments and infrastructure management also need to learn the best experiences from other cities so that they can adapt to the new environment and risks. In this way, they can ensure their own safety. As a matter of fact, living laboratories are actually smart city units that serve this purpose. In this way, cities can successfully and safely continue their functions in many areas such as quality of life, economic competitiveness, environmental sustainability, without experiencing major collapses.

The above definitions show that capacities such as continuous learning and experimentation, adapting to new situations, transferring good experiences from the outside world are important, rather than focusing on building a capacity that is thought to be stable and strong to actually be safe from events such as disasters, terrorist incidents or economic crises. Therefore, in a smart city, it is necessary to improve the carrying-bearing capacity of physical assets, the systems (primary and secondary infrastructures) formed by these assets, and the carrying-bearing capacities and especially the flexibility of the social and economic systems based on these systems. Of course this is quite complex and difficult. Today, however, technological possibilities offer significant opportunities.

A smart city should nevertheless be aware of some basic strategic approaches, by which it can evaluate how it can move back to a stable state when faced with a shock.



Nevertheless, when a smart city encounters a shock, it should be aware of some basic strategic approaches in which it can evaluate how it can return to a stable state. For example, economic sectors adapt to the new situation by changing their market orientation, optimizing the value chain according to new conditions, establishing strategic partnerships or closing their idle units and focusing on specific issues, innovating or updating, changing the location of production or changing the dynamics of firm populations altogether (Fromhold- Eisebith, 2015). Cities, on the other hand, cannot move, so they can always have conflicts of interest that do not match the resilience of economic sectors. Developing various scenarios against such possible situations and accumulating knowledge by testing them with simulations, and establishing partnerships by thinking in advance with which cities it can be in solidarity will ensure that a smart city can walk safely into the future.

1.3. SECURITY ISSUES IN COMPLEX URBAN SYSTEMS

Before dealing with the issue of smart security in more detail, it is necessary to talk about security issues that generally concern cities and general trends in them. Today, a significant portion of the population lives in cities. To ensure the quality of life in rapidly growing cities, to protect the urban infrastructure and to ensure the continuity of urban services, to ensure the safety of life and property at the most basic, security problems faced day by day and recurrent criminal events, social events with less frequent but powerful effects, It becomes very difficult in the face of natural and technological disasters and terrorist incidents (Hessel, 2018).

In addition to these, the threats posed by infrastructure deficiencies are also important. For example, around the world, 20 million children die every year due to insufficient infrastructure. Air pollution, malnutrition, accidents and mobility-access problems play the biggest roles in these losses, and disasters occur relatively less (Ramaswami et al.2016).

Many complex trends such as climate change, economic imbalances, ideological differences and pollution at the global level cause cities to face new dangers. Increased non-contagious chronic disease due to problems such as the spread of disease-causing vectors to new geographies (Benedict et al. 2007), deadly heat (Mora et al.2017), sudden floods and floods (Kundzewics, 2017), pandemic risks (Flahault et al. 2006), obesity. disturbances (Fleischer, 2011) are some of them.



In addition to all these, fragility peculiar to various regions and losses based on them can reach significant dimensions. For example, in the USA, there are also studies on the emergence of neuro-behavioral disorders and crime rates based on exposure to lead poisoning in the womb or at young ages due to lead pipes and fossil fuels used in old drinking water infrastructures (Nevin, 2007). In Europe, where a large number of immigrants and poverty emerged with the collapse of the Eastern Bloc, drug-related crime rates have increased continuously in the 1990-2000 period. In the same period, attacks on property first increased and then decreased (Aebi, 2004). Therefore, some negative social trends may be long-lasting and structural, while others may be more temporary and acute.

Looking at this picture, perhaps it is not an exaggeration to say that world settlements are faced with numerous global, regional and local security problems. Achieving the most appropriate and strongest effect on security, which is important in terms of maintaining economic and cultural functions and ecosystem functions as well as the quality of life and happiness, is the basic condition of qualifying a city as "smart".

Metropolitan cities in particular face a number of other security problems as they host many different activities. For example, big events are separate security issues. Such events are events that require special evaluation and planning in the face of risks such as natural and technological disasters, food poisoning or terrorist incidents, and may require interventions months in advance (Hessel, 2018).

On top of all these, there are also security problems arising from smart city applications themselves. In the ecosystem consisting of new users, private sector and public institutions that emerged with the digitalization of infrastructure, a wider area may become vulnerable as a result of combining and associating data. While systems such as SCADA provide the opportunity to monitor the infrastructure, they can also make it vulnerable to attacks due to old hardware (Igure et al. 2006). Therefore, the needs of smart cities for various information security models and technologies are increasing.

1.4. SMART CITY AND SAFE CITY: TWO SIBLING APPROACHES

Today, there are many approaches and applications under the name of Safe City as well as smart city strategies and applications. In fact, it sometimes appears as a component of the smart city approach (Ristvej et al.2020) (Figure 1).

Smart technologies that support field surveillance, research, warning and identification in the safe city approach, centrally managed technologies for police and integrated rescue systems, information and cybernetic security, decision making on emergency and environmental problems in crisis management, early warning, monitoring and prediction systems, design and other topics, data and data processing centers, and urban cloud and health issues.



monitoring and forecasting of emergencies and environmental status: methodology of activities

Fig.1 Safe City Concept Ristvej et al. (2020)

On the other hand, issues such as public space arrangement made with the desire to create a safe city, restriction of access, positioning of surveillance systems and deployment of law enforcement in public spaces can create fear and security concerns. For this reason, it should not be forgotten that while developing measures to understand security threats well and develop measures to eliminate them, it should not be forgotten that it is necessary to approach the security perception and concerns of the city people

carefully. Otherwise, security may become a problem that is built, not solved (Frois, 2011).

In fact, security in smart city approaches is both an element that should be handled in general and it is an element that is included in all sub-components. Especially in the environment or infrastructure components, both ensuring the security of the environment and ensuring the physical security of the infrastructure come to the fore. Building security and theft etc. in smart buildings. Issues such as security against crimes, fire, flood, and earthquake safety come to the fore. Even recently, applications for the in-house security of the elderly have been observed. Security is also addressed in smart transportation systems. For this reason, in this guide, all these issues are not dealt with one by one, but rather in terms of the internal components of the city.

Since smart cities are systems where many network systems are digitalized and combined, the advantages and disadvantages of network structures and different network topologies are also briefly examined.



- -

11

SECURITY AND TECHNOLOGY IN SMART CITIES

Urban systems generally have a network structure. Networks such as water networks, transportation networks, electricity networks have topological characteristics specific to that location. While moving to smart systems, they also have a digital network. These networks are developing in a way that they can communicate with each other. However, there are vulnerabilities due to both physical networks and the structures of digital networks. Understanding the basic security aspects of network structures can result in significant savings in developing and implementing smart city strategies.

Most of the security systems used in a smart city are used to track links (roads or pipes) or foci (elements such as pumps, train stations) of a network. Even these devices themselves are being replaced by smart devices. Beyond these, different infrastructures are also beginning to connect with each other. These developments raise the question of whether the sustainability of cities stands out or is an unmanageable complexity (Colding, Colding, & Barthel).

In order to ensure security in complex smart cities, it is essential to ensure the security of both physical networks such as water and transportation networks, as well as digital networks. Network structures are briefly reviewed below in terms of security in order to provide a basis for those who contribute to these efforts.

2.1. NETWORK STRUCTURES AND DIFFERENT SECURITY PROBLEMS

Networks are simply structures made up of focus and links. The focus and their interconnection form different network topologies. For example, when a city is shown as a focus and a point, it may be connecting cities with transportation, communication, energy networks.

In the industrial revolution and afterwards, the train-railroad, plane and airline systems first emerged as providing point-to-point connection, but these have been replaced by centralized transportation systems in the form of hub-finger or horse cart wheels, as they create high transportation costs over time. Hub-finger-type networks work quite efficiently compared to other networks, they create logistical advantages, and point-to-point access advantages (Rodrigue et al.2013).

At the same time, the properties of networks such as their capacities, flow directions of the bonds, whether they are bidirectional currents, whether they form hierarchical structures with smaller networks in the networks are also used in the examination of networks by classifying them into typological classes.

When the connection between the two cities is broken in point-topoint transportation systems, it is very difficult to reach this city. In hub finger-type networks, when the connection with the center is broken, that city cannot be reached (Figure 2). In hub finger-type structures, if the central focus is, for example, a transfer airport, threats to this airport are the threats that concern the entire network, because all relationships are realized through this focus and there is no alternative. Central metro stations, bus stations, etc. therefore, they create security weaknesses. However, they are difficult to give up because of the scale and scope economies they create.

Structures such as the Bosphorus bridges that connect the two transportation networks are also critical. Here, too, if this critical link is damaged or in repair and there is no other link, the two networks are disconnected from each other. In this case, these two networks lose their combination of chain and relay systems, losing many economic and technical advantages. Therefore, the security of such critical infrastructures affects the entire system.

In tree branch networks, there is an intense flow in the main artery and all other subnets are connected to this artery in a hierarchical manner. When a problem related to the main artery occurs at a point that we can call the root of the network, the currents in the whole system may stop. For example, if the connection between an important port where grain is imported and the roads to the inner regions is broken, hunger threat may arise. In such networks, it is necessary to increase the connectivity of the network by developing alternative connections. However, as the number of links and foci increases, the operating costs of the network also increase. A network that effectively covers a geography or an area should have the appropriate number of links. Higher number of links can result in costs that eliminate the network's reasons for existence.



Figure 2. Focus-to-focus meshes and hub-finger meshes

As the connectivity of a network increases, a prominent center disappears. For example, in a distributed network, even if a link is broken, it becomes possible to reach that place with many alternative links (Figure 3). However, running all these links is very costly. For example, if this is a transportation network, many roads will be used below their capacity, thus high maintenance costs will arise.

In communication networks, both the system can consume a lot of energy, and information that is not wanted by other users can be seen by others. When running a network, these different factors must be taken into account in order to operate safely, economically and efficiently.

With the help of simulations, how a network structure will be affected by various disaster, attack or accident scenarios can be examined and measures can be developed.



Singe-Center Network Central Network

Distributed Networ

Figure 3. Hub finger (single-center) networks, central-decentralized networks and distributed networks

2.2. DISTRIBUTED NETWORK IMPLEMENTATION: **BLOCKCHAINS**

Blockchain is defined as the dissemination of central trust in the internet environment by enabling the removal of a central serv-

er or trusted authority. Blockchain technology is a distributed database that enables us to transfer assets to which we value as well as data (Saberi et al. 2019). They use technologies that use open or private distributed ledger (public or private digital ledger). They offer both privacy and transparency, showing a record of all transfers. Malicious manipulation of data is never easy. Especially in cases where there are actors that are difficult to establish trust with each other, they offer significant advantages in fragmented supply systems (Ølnes et al.2017) (Figure 4).

As we mentioned above, distributed systems are systems that consume more energy in the entire network. However, if the costs due to safety are higher, then it can be said that they are more efficient than a centralized (hub-finger) system. This feature of blockchains offers summary algorithms, and because summary information about the transferred record and summary information of previous transfers are kept in a block, very durable systems emerge. However, scalability and efficiency are still controversial systems.

Blockchains offer significant advantages especially in terms of payment systems and transactions requiring high trust such as title deed registration. It is thought that they offer significant potential in reducing the security problems caused by the interconnection of systems in smart cities. In terms of local governments, blockchain ownership is also important when considering situations such as smart infrastructures developed in public-private partnerships.

Public (open) Blockchain network

- Unrestricted access and writing,
- Equal access rights for all,
- Higher security,
- Ability to appeal to large populations,



Figure 4. Blockchain networks functioning

• Need for advanced technology,

High operating cost

• May not be suitable for private jobs due to the diversity of participants.

Proprietary Blockchain Network

• Network access is granted by the owner of the network, that is, the central authority. This is a public institution or private sector institution, a person, etc. may be.

- Protected behind fire / firewall.
- The central authority can change the structure of the network.
- Back office of financial institutions, payment, customs clear-

ance, etc. suitable for operations.

- In networks created by the blockchain, participation must be approved by a federation.
- It is not transparent.
- Network manager is powerful.

Blockchain Consortium Network

- Hybrid, that is, it contains the features of public and private networks together.
- Creates a predefined group of blockchain networks.
- Access, write and read rights are given to a certain number of people / institutions.
- Participants are co-owners of the blockchain.

Systems based on blockchains can open new pages for smart cities:

- It can provide a more resilient information infrastructure and urban economy in the face of disasters and technological risks.
- It can enable the creation of new technological collaborations with confidence.
- It can reduce costs and increase service quality in public services such as education and health.
- Correct blockchain topologies must be constructed in terms of safe city applications.
- Blockchain can establish trust in applications that require transparency in city management.
- Energy and infrastructure demand arising from blockchain applications should be seriously evaluated on the axis of sustainability and solutions should be produced.



2.3. SECURITY TECHNOLOGIES IN SMART CITIES

The main technologies used to create safe public spaces in smart cities are presented below.

• Physical Security Information Management (PSIM)

Physical security information management (PSIM) is a software platform where many associated security applications and devices are integrated and controlled over a single comprehensive user interface. Data from different security devices and information systems (such as video, access control, sensors, analytics, networks, building systems) are collected and correlated to identify and proactively resolve security incidents. This system collects data from security devices; Analyzes alarms, alerts and events; confirms; solutions in accordance with the standards; creates a suitable environment for reports and audits.

• IP Based Video Surveillance Systems

Thanks to the new generation video camera systems and software and hardware integrated into these systems; Processes from image detection to instant and fast transmission to analysis are possible. After capturing images with sensors integrated into IP video systems and converting these images to digital data, the process is accelerated by converting long-lasting camera images into minute records with artificial intelligence-based analysis solutions that can be reviewed quickly with smart compression. The acceleration also makes it easier to scan large areas.

• Video Analytics Based Suspicious Behavior Detection

In video analysis, with the use of technologies such as artificial intelligence, video content analysis is the ability to automatically detect and identify temporary and spatial events. With this system, features such as dynamic masking, motion detection, shape and object identification, tracking can be fulfilled.



• Video Monitoring Systems as a Service

It defines users' video streaming services, solutions to receive from a common platform or cloud. Video Surveillance as a Service is a web-based wireless security system that allows user images to be stored, managed, saved and monitored in the cloud. Cameras are not kept local and users do not need to use related software or install IP camera systems. Efficiency and efficiency can be achieved while ensuring the security of infrastructure facilities and public spaces with shareable monitoring systems.

• Detecting Human Behavior from Images

It includes features such as labeling human movements in images (such as related action classes) and behavior detection and recording. Analyzing video broadcasts in certain algorithms and action classes created is an application example.

• Biometric Based Video Systems

It is automatic detection of guilty or wanted persons from video recordings taken against excessive light or at distances up to 50 meters. The integrated use of biometric solutions such as fingerprint, face and iris in video systems is an example.

• • Watching the Crowds with Video

It includes elements such as monitoring areas with intense human floods with smart video monitoring systems and fast and instant detection of possible dangers. Monitoring mass movement behavior in concerts or stadiums, temporary events, is an example.

• Physical Identity and Access Control System (PIAM)

The physical identity and access control system provides a holistic approach to standards to manage the entire lifecycle, physical ac-

cess and their relationship to physical security incidents and compliance requirements of any physical identity.

• Acoustic Firearm Detection and Position Detection

The acoustic firearm detection system detects the location of the gunfire using a series of acoustic sensors and transmits it to the central system. Government buildings, military facilities, museums etc. It can be used to direct security forces to neutralize threats, under the supervision of high-security facilities.

• Automatic License Plate Recognition

Automatic license plate recognition is the process of reading the characters on the license plate by separating the plate area on the vehicle image obtained from the camera (s) for certain purposes. Dubai police use license plate recognition cameras to track vehicles in front of and on either side of the patrol car.

• Vehicle Detection System

Vehicle detection system can be used in threats such as detecting intruders in forbidden areas, road violations, speed limit exceeds on the highway, and suspicious vehicles in critical areas. The image taken with real-time alert can be automatically mapped to the watch list. Vehicles can be tracked with more than one camera or at a location. In addition, it can be ensured that the plates at the scene are recorded and used as evidence for forensic investigation.

• LTE Wireless Communication System

Instant and fast communication is provided safely and efficiently with LTE-based radio systems in emergency situations. Voice, data and video reach the desired areas in the same way. It is an example of instant transmission of HD video broadcasts used by law enforcement at the scene to the central operation system.



• Real Time Intelligence Systems

Supporting law enforcement's live operations, day-to-day operations or investigative work by consolidating data compiled from social media, surveillance cameras and other sources, including streamlining internal systems and databases. For example; they are software solutions that can transfer real-time field information, alarm and KPI values to operators, engineers and other employees via mobile devices.

Crime Scene Monitoring

Crime scene investigation is a process aimed at shedding light on the physical reality of the crime and obtaining physical evidence to identify the criminal. Capturing images and videos of the crime scene enables a deeper analysis of digital evidence of possible clues. The images taken from the scene are modeled in 3D with computer software and realistic reconstructions are obtained.

Drones

Drones; It automatically flies on the desired routes and identifies anomalies with artificial intelligence and informs all stakeholders. The transparency of security operations can be increased by routine flight recordings and quality video footage in large areas (especially uneven terrain).

• Port monitoring system

With the underwater sensor network, the security of important facilities on the beaches can be ensured. The port monitoring system shares underwater / surface risks information to the person under surveillance who uses the underwater sensor network. It is used in areas such as terrorists' trespassing, poachers' fishing, nuclear facilities, etc.

2.4. SMART CITY ECOSYSTEM AND SECURITY SERVICES

Security services outsourced or produced by smart city administrations against many special problems specific to smart cities are generally presented below. In smart cities, security problems arising from the operation of different systems in silos that are disconnected from each other, as well as security problems caused by their combination with each other, may arise (Andersen, 2020). In addition to digital problems, ensuring the security of physical assets has also gained importance. Theft of high-cost smart infrastructure components, Vandalism etc. for them. actions can create serious costs.

• Physical Security Consultancy

Physical Security Consultancy services are consultancy services that Smart Cities receive from the private sector in order to solve their physical security problems.

• Public Safety Response Point (PSAP)

These are systems in which emergency calls are routed to a common platform and terminated through all national networks. Thanks to this system, activities assigned (operation control center) are managed, information is received, evaluated and connected services are coordinated. System assets; It may include fire fighting, protection or salvage of important assets, medical and technical rescue services for civil protection, public safety and order issues.

• Safe City as a Service Software (SaaS)

Systems loaded with firmware have their own vulnerabilities. Software as a Service (SaaS) solutions are an alternative to fixed systems. In cloud architecture, software, application, hardware and

storage services are performed. Data can be accessed from anywhere and shared seamlessly on multiple devices at scale. SaaS is the fastest growing cloud computing market. Customers can use special software without having to install special software on their computers, thus without incurring high software and hardware costs (Apprenda, 2016).

• Platform as a Service (PaaS)

PaaS is a cloud service used by software. Software developers can meet rapid demand increases by producing easily scalable solutions. It has a strategic role in overcoming scaling problems for smart cities (Apprenda, 2016).

• Service Infrastructure (laaS)

laaS eliminates the need for users to set up their own systems, providing access, monitoring, and management opportunities to a remote data center infrastructure (Apprenda, 2016).

2.5. SECURITY OF SYSTEMS

All these technological solutions and services should still be evaluated and their use decided, keeping the following question in mind:

How do we ensure the security of personal data and privacy of the person in a smart city based on fast data sharing and data mining with many actors?

Applications (applications) offered by data integration and combining data will expand the digital surface to make security breaches easier. How can we deal with this problem?

The answer to these questions is to strengthen system security,

not trying to circumvent attacks on smart networks with patches or other palliative solutions. Often approaches are adopted, called the stratified, onion model.

The Onion Model describes a system where all smart network devices have a unique identification number and operate in three layers of security (Figure 5). These layers are:

- Data protection application for the server: They compare data exchanged between servers and the rest of the network to detect malicious software that could damage the server. It's kind of like a smart net cop.
- Data scrutiny layer: they prevent direct communication with servers within the smart network and act as a kind of fire-wall, protecting the servers from malicious operations.
- Secure smart software for devices: they prevent network leaks by providing protection at the device level directly (Sen et al. 2013).

The Onion Model can also be considered in layers such as the local government control domain for smart cities, smart city residents and infrastructure domain and service providers jurisdiction. The local government jurisdiction is the regulatory body and ensures the smart network's functionality in accordance with laws and regulations. The smart city dwellers and the infrastructure layer authorize users within the smart network and protect these users from malicious attempts. The service layer securely enables data sharing between trusted and untrusted jurisdictions. In this way, it is possible for a smart city to increase the quality of life and productivity without personal security violations (Khan et al.2014).





-

-

1

1945 mA

ENVIRONMENTAL SAFETY

-

194.5 µA

104.1 μA

Today, in many parts of the world, there are problems and crises based on events such as natural disasters, climate change, loss of biological diversity, and ecosystem destruction. Most of these are based on rapid population growth, industrialization, urbanization, destruction of ecosystem areas, lifestyle based on excessive consumption and depletion and inefficient use of natural resources (Yiğitcanlar, T., et al., 2019). According to the data of the United Nations, although cities cover less than 2% of the earth's surface; responsible for 70% of greenhouse gases in the world (UNDP, 2020). In other words; Human activities have significant impacts on the environment, climate and ecology such as pollution, loss of biological diversity and resource scarcity.

Environmental aspect among the environmental, economic and social dimensions considered within the framework of the concept of sustainability; It is aimed at ecological values. Concepts such as protection of natural environment (fauna and flora) and natural resources, energy efficiency, combating climate change are related to environmental sustainability. Environmental safety can be evaluated with three criteria based on sustainability:

- 1. 1Factors affecting the quality of daily life such as water quality, air pollution and green spaces
- 2. Shaping infrastructure and energy consumption to reduce greenhouse gas emissions (transportation, water treatment and distribution, sewerage, etc.)
- 3. Resilience to natural disasters and climate change (Kahn, M., 2014).

Therefore, like every city strategy, smart city strategies should aim at sustainable development. A city that does not aim for sustainable development cannot be said to be truly smart (Ahvenniemi, H. et al., 2017). With Habitat III, smart city solutions have begun to be seen as a promising development for both urban resilience and urban sustainability from global to local scale to solve environmental crises, to reach climate change goals, to increase energy efficiency and to reduce greenhouse gas emissions (Colding, J. & Barthel, S., 2017). Current smart city solutions can reduce greenhouse gas emissions by 10-15%, water consumption by 20-30% and solid waste volume by 10-20% in the urban area (MGI, 2018).

Smart infrastructure and smart energy; It offers sustainable, sensitive, energy-efficient and carbon neutral building and infrastructure facilities in environmental security with its smart environmental monitoring systems (Ristvej, J. and others, 2020). Thanks to these possibilities, environmental safety can be provided in a smart city.

3.1. SECURITY OF NATURAL RESOURCES AND BIODIVERSITY

The population of cities is increasing rapidly. Urban land use is increasing even faster and destroying sensitive ecological and agricultural areas. Rapid population growth and urban fringing delay the transition to advanced infrastructure systems, waste recycling, etc. solutions can cause delay. Urban wastes and air pollution, carbon emissions, the effect of urban heat islands, consumption and pollution of natural resources, climate change, sea level rise, extreme air temperatures, air pollution; It causes the loss of natural species and biodiversity, and may cause the deterioration or extinction of the ecosystem's resource supply, food supply and cultural functions. This harms not only nature but also people. Problems such as the destruction of local income sources, damage to cultural functions, and dangerous exposure of certain social groups to pollution lead to many social problems.

In general, it is desired that smart city applications be of a nature that supports and protects, not disrupts the ecosystem's resource provision, food provision and cultural functions. In this respect, green and blue infrastructures are also increasingly being adopted in smart infrastructure approaches.

3.1.1. Water and Air Quality

Water is the most important natural resource for the continuity of life for both human beings and other living creatures. With global warming, the importance of water resources has once again come to the fore. While water scarcity threatens living conditions and ecosystem continuity, it also affects countries economically. On the other hand; Air pollution results from incomplete policies and estimates in industries, transport, energy use and waste generation, and more than seven million people die each year from air pollution around the world (WHO, 2016).

water quality; chemical, physical, biological and radiological character of water, and air quality expresses the rate of purification of air from pollution (Risdiana, D. M., & Susanto, T. D., 2019). Looking at the smart city indicators, it is seen that there are measures related to environmental safety such as water quality and air quality; air quality and water quality are addressed within the health and safety layer of smart cities (IMD, 2020).

In addition to being a dimension in the evaluation of smart cities, air pollution is also included in the priority rankings of city administrations and citizens. In the table below, the cities that are in the top five among the top fifty smart cities are listed in the 15 priority ranking of air pollution for the city. In these cities, smart technologies are used to improve air quality. However, for example, a significant portion of air pollution in Seoul originates from Beijing. Air quality is also seen as an important urban problem in Asian cities such as Beijing and Guangzhou, which are important industrial foci.



Smart City Rank- ing	City	Air Pollu- tion Prior- ity Order	Smart City Rank- ing	City	Air Pollu- tion Prior- ity Order
2	Helsinki	3	26	Los Angeles	3
3	Zürih	3	29	Rotterdam	4
6	Kopenhag	5	32	Hong Kong	4
7	Cenevre	4	35	Denver	3
9	Amsterdam	3	38	Berlin	5
10	New York	4	39	Phoenix	4
11	Münih	3	43	Dubai	5
13	Düsseldorf	4	44	Prag	4
15	Londra	2	46	Busan	4
17	Manchester	3	47	Seul	1
22	Hamburg	4	49	Barcelona	4
25	Viyana	5	26	Los Angeles	3

Table.1 Among the Top 50 Smart Cities, Cities Where Air Pollution is Among Top Five Priorities (Kaynak: IMD, 2020)

Big data sources created with smart city technologies have played an important role in monitoring air pollution in China, Serbia and Switzerland (Cheng, Y., et al., 2014; Hasenfratz, D., et al., 2012; Brkovi'c, M. and Sretovi'c, V., 2012). In addition to measuring and monitoring air quality with smart environmental monitoring systems, energy consumption in cities can be controlled (NEC, 2020).

3.1.2. Energy Resources

According to the United Nations, urban areas consume 78% of the energy in the world (UNDP, 2020). In addition to increasing energy efficiency, reducing energy consumption is important for the sustainability of energy resources. Use of renewable energy sources and reduction of energy consumption energy; resources and balancing areas with high average temperatures known as urban heat islands. As regards environmental safety, smart cities focus especially on efficient water and energy technologies and particulate matter pollution control. Smart city technologies (smart energy, smart building, smart grid, detection and monitoring methods, etc.) play an important role in increasing the energy efficiency of cities and decreasing greenhouse gas emissions (Ahvenniemi, H. et al., 2017).

3.2. SECURITY OF ECOSYSTEM FUNCTIONS

Cities play an important role again in the fight against the climate change they cause. Ecology-based solutions together with smart city technologies enable the development of urban sustainability and the city to become a more durable living space. ICT is seen as an important tool in bringing together many disciplines and following an integrated approach, from landscape ecology to the study of animal behavior, in order to integrate biodiversity in smart cities (Bakaar, M., 2019).

The urban ecosystem includes the management of the ecosystem inside and outside the city, reconnecting with the biosphere

(Colding, J. & Barthel, S., 2017). Smart technologies, on the other hand, allow the generation of real-time data; Thus, a database of structures such as wetlands, which are important and natural resources for urban ecology, can be created. Changes in important natural resources and ecological values can be recorded in the database and problems can be detected thanks to these changing measurements. Thus, by monitoring the green infrastructure of the city, the ecological system (natural resources, biological diversity, etc.) is protected.

In addition to its traditional approach, smart cities include vertical and roof solutions that will prevent heat islands and strengthen green infrastructure in urban areas with the technologies they provide (Yiğitcanlar, T., et al., 2019). With these solutions, in addition to strengthening the green infrastructure of the city, continuity in the city ecosystem can also be achieved.

3.3. DISASTER MANAGEMENT

Is the most frequently appearing landslide disasters in Turkey with 32.7%. Climatic factors, geological structure and altitude are involved in the frequent occurrence of landslides. Afterwards, the second most common disaster was floods with 12.2%. Extreme weather conditions have a rate of 1.7% (Öcal, A., 2019). Climate change can cause extraordinary weather changes. Extraordinary weather changes can lead to situations such as drought, excessive rainfall and sea level rise, and may cause natural disasters such as floods and landslides as a result of the inadequacy of urban drainage systems. This situation requires rethinking the drainage systems in the urban area. In this context, it is important for the sustainability of urban areas to be ready for risky situations such as disasters, to defeat themselves quickly and to have a durable environment.



On the other hand, smart city technologies, sensing and monitoring devices such as sensors and drones allow to simulate possible disaster moments by collecting data from the submarine level to global scale simultaneously (NEC, 2020). Thus; smart environmental systems provide support in decision making in response to the crisis phenomenon within the scope of the security of the smart environment (Ristvej, J. and others, 2020). On the other hand, factors such as disaster management and death rates in natural disasters are associated with the security of infrastructure in smart cities. In this situation, environmental safety; In addition to its relationship with smart security, it shows its close relationship with smart environment and smart health.

3.4. PEST CONTROL AND COMBAT

Cities emit more and more waste and pollutants every day. It is predicted that the amount of urban solid waste will increase from 1.3 million tons to 2.2 million tons in 2025 (Hoornweg, D., & Bhada-Tata, P., 2012). Problems such as the collection and storage of wastes not only reduce energy efficiency, but also cause damage to natural resources and urban ecology with the harmful substances secreted.

Waste management, realized with the help of smart sensors, allows the waste process to be carried out in the city with more efficient and ecologically sustainable methods. Sensors can also detect the types of waste as organic or inorganic, and measure the harmful substances they may secrete. Smart flow management creates a wide range of domains from energy efficiency to pest control with the Internet of Things. In addition to this, smart sensors enable to measure the pollutant level towards water resources especially in cities; It prevents water pollution that may occur in cities with real-time data. Thus, not only the protection of water resources and water efficiency; At the same time, the health of the people living in the cities is secured with waste and harmful substance controls.

3.5. ENVIRONMENTAL SAFETY AND GOVERNANCE

Environmental sustainability provided by smart city technologies not only on the basis of ecology, but also has a positive effect on social and economic sustainability by increasing the welfare of citizens (Ahvenniemi, H. et al.).

In environmental safety practices, city and municipality administrations are required to inform citizens about the quality of the environment they live in, as well as collecting and processing data and producing integrated plans in line with these data (Bakaar, M., 2019). Citizens' participation in environmental sustainability is a frequently mentioned issue in smart city criteria. The availability of the opportunity to monitor the environmental quality of the city residents from various applications and online databases is taken as a criterion in evaluating the presence of smart city technologies (IMD, 2020).

3.6. APPLICATION EXAMPLES

3.6.1. Copenhagen Urban Drainage System

Together with Copenhagen Carbon Neutral by 2025, Copenhagen aims to become a carbon neutral city by 2025 and combat climate change. One of the ways followed in Copenhagen's fight against climate change is smart city solutions (Copenhagen Carbon Neutral). Smart monitoring systems used in sewer and drainage systems ensure that Copenhagen is prepared for disasters such as possible floods. Smart sensors are placed in drainage systems and inform the authorized institution of any blockages that occur in the system. Thus, thanks to smart systems, it provides the possibility to prevent situations such as congestion, which may be detected before, and flooding that may occur in excessive precipitation.

3.6.2. Air Quality Control

China has very high air pollution due to intense industry and urbanization. As a result, mortality rates are quite high. As a precaution to this situation, air quality was started to be monitored in real time with smart systems, and it was implemented for the industries to publish air quality values and drainage values every two hours (Cooke, 2014). On the other hand, citizens can access air quality data through applications. Thus, they can organize travel assistants, track urban heat islands, and keep personal health records (Cheng, et al., 2014).

3.6.3. Pest Control

With the help of drones, one of the smart city technologies, pest movements in agricultural areas and ecological areas can be detected without the need for people. With the help of the sent detection drone, a digital map is created and the areas to be intervened can be determined. With a second drone, necessary interventions in these areas are carried out unmanned (Filho, F., et al., 2020). Thus, sustainability in agricultural areas can be achieved largely by means of technologies and these technologies provide opportunities for monitoring not only agricultural areas but also natural areas.





SAFE URBAN SERVICES AND SOCIAL AND INDIVIDUAL SECURITY PERCEPTION V

The most visible and noticeable of smart city applications in public are those related to public safety. In this section, individual and social security need, security perception and urban services and physical security, urban risks in terms of vulnerable social groups and security issues regarding social networks are examined. Then, the main technological solutions used in providing public safety are summarized.

4.1. INDIVIDUAL AND SOCIAL SECURITY NEED

Security need of the individual in Maslow's pyramid of needs; It comes after physiological and biological needs such as eating, drinking and sheltering. The individual who thinks that his life and assets are in danger, is inclined to defend himself against these dangers. Another dimension of the individual's need for security leads him to live in a community.

In the Turkish Language Institution, security in the literal sense is defined as "the execution of the legal order in community life without interruption, the state of people living without fear". Security concept today; It includes many dimensions such as national security, social security, human security, environmental security, and gender security (Brauch, H., 2008). This shows the wide and flexible use of the security concept (Table 2).

In terms of city administration, security is considered mainly as urban security and environmental security; When it comes to security in the public sphere, a multi-faceted approach that includes many security definitions is followed. Avoiding threats and dangers and minimizing the situation that may pose a danger is the common point of all security dimensions.

70

Security Concepts	Shown (whose security)	Value At Risk (what's safety)	Sources of Threat (from whom / why to fear)
National Security (Political and Military dimension)	State	Sovereignty, Territorial Integrity	Other States and Terrorism
Social Security	Nations, Social Groups	National unity, identity	Nations, Immigrants, Foreign Cultures
Human Safety	Individuals, Humanity	Survival, Quality of Life	State, Globalization, Global Environmental Problems, Nature, Terrorism
Environmental Security	Ecosystem	Sustainability	Humanity
Gender Safety	Gender Relations, Indigenous People, Minorities	Equality, Identity, Solidarity	Patriarchy, Totalitarian / Imperial Institutions, Intolerance

Table 2. Extended Security Concept Source: Brauch, H. (2008)

4.2. PERCEPTION OF SECURITY AND THE ROLE OF PUBLIC SPACES

Public security or assurance is mostly related to people feeling safe psychologically (Shahdadi, A., 2016). Feeling safe can vary according to the degree of threat. The degree of threat felt by the person, as well as internal factors; It also includes the influence of external

factors. It depends on both external and internal factors; indicates that the perception of security fluctuates according to the situation, event, place and many different factors.

As an objective concept, security consists of reflections of environmental and social behaviors (Brauch, H., 2008). In the public sphere, facts such as uncertain borders, different users, unlimited ownership, crime rate cause a feeling of insecurity. Individuals and society who feel themselves in danger may resort to behavioral restrictions; It can affect the use of the area by avoiding the situation and area where it feels threatened (Ferraro, 1987).

Avoiding the use of the public space causes the space to become empty. There is a suitable ground for crime and unwanted events in these places where auto-control is eliminated. In addition to the increase in the crime rate, this situation can have negative effects in many directions from economy to city health, from public life to sustainability in the long term.

Feeling safe in the public sphere is an indication that the society and the city have a safe, peaceful and healthy environment. This sense of security includes minimizing risk factors such as crime and making sure that the individual will be protected in case of any threat.

In addition, one of the most important factors determining the quality of the space is the safety of the space and the security perception it provides (Machielse, W., 2015). Because the feeling of trust causes the user to continue to use the space or to leave (Figure 6). In this context, designs that create the perception of safe support the increase of the quality of the space by contributing to the use of the space by the user. The less fear of security in the public space contributes to more use of the space. More social ties can develop in the more used public sphere.



Figure 6: Security Perception - Domain Usage Relationship

There are two main issues to increase the security of the city. The first of these is the construction of a public space that will make the individual and society feel safe; the other is to reduce the factors that create insecurity. Smart cities have a very important potential in terms of developing these two approaches and gaining different dimensions. Advanced technologies such as ICT, Internet of Things (IoT), artificial intelligence (AI), big data and block chain enable the creation of smart security systems by connecting different systems in the city. Smart security systems, on the other hand, provide the opportunity to detect different security problems and crimes from corporate crime to violence, from social crime to damage to the physical environment.

With smart surveillance systems, data on events and situations that may threaten public security can be collected, analyzed and predicted in advance. Thus, smart security technologies allow intervention at the time of the event and before it.

In smart safe cities, surveilance systems are seen as an important tool to keep citizens safe. A multi-dimensional smart security system that includes many state-of-the-art security equipment such as closed circuit television systems, command and control centers, level III data centers, patrol cars, aerial surveillance forms the basis of smart security (Yekkirala, S., 2017).

Looking at the scope of the Safe City Index, it is seen that besides health and infrastructure security, public security is addressed through personal and digital security (The Economist Intelligence Unit, 2017). These are summarized in table 3.

Individual and Social Security	Digital Security
Community oriented policing	Privacy policy
Street level crime data	Citizens' awareness of digital threats
Use of data-based techniques for crime	Public private partnership
Special security measures	Cyber security teams
Weapon use regulation	Fraudulent reporting rate
Political power risk	Frequency of identity theft
Prevalence of minor crimes	Percentage of infected computers
Organized crime	Technology level used
Illegal drug use	Copyright abuse
Terrorist attack frequency	
Gender security	
Security perception	
Terrorism was a threat	
Military conflict was a threat	
Civilian threat	

Table.3 Safe City: Personal and Social Security and Digital Security Components (Source: The Economist Intelligence Unit, 2017; Ristiana, D.and Susanto, T., 2019

Thanks to smart technologies such as smart sensors and cameras, the necessary data can be collected in real time to increase the security of the city and to control the insecurity environment. Collected data can be analyzed and potential security risks can be identified. In addition, the data collected in real time allows different institutions and stakeholders to access data and act jointly in an urban system connected with smart technologies (Allam, Z., 2019). Providing 24/7 monitoring of human behavior with a wide angle of real-time data analysis; enables smart security systems to act as virtual security guards (Chui, K., et al., 2019).

4.3. URBAN SERVICES AND PHYSICAL SECURITY

Physical security; It covers the measures taken to prevent any damage to the system, facility or resource. Among these measures, closed circuit television surveillance system, private security service, use of barriers and locks, access control protocols, etc. There are many applications. In particular, the remote monitoring facility offered by surveillance cameras is frequently used to ensure the security of the urban system, especially public safety, employee safety and traffic safety.

Physical security measures are frequently preferred, especially in closed areas belonging to heavy users. Airports can be given as an example of these closed areas. Increasing domestic and international mobility brings the security issue to the fore in airports, which are the entrance to the country and the city. According to the International Air Transport Association (IATA), the number of air passengers, which was 4.3 billion in 2018, will increase to 8.2 billion in 2037 (IATA, 2018).

The increasing density at airports requires many factors such as passenger control and customs control to ensure safety. The One ID system proposed by IATA is a smart security method that addresses passengers' biometric identification and identity control (NEC, 2020). According to this method, biometric identity verification enables more fluid and problem-free travel, as well as migrant control and border security, especially at airports (NEC, 2020). Artificial intelligence supported video recognition technologies reduce the pauses at checkpoints by recognizing the faces



of passengers. Thus, in addition to a more efficient security control, a more comfortable travel opportunity is provided for passengers.

4.4. TECHNOLOGICAL SOLUTIONS FOR PUBLIC SAFETY

Especially after the 1980s, besides national security, the concepts of public security and consequently urban security were included in the policy agenda (Köseoğlu, Ö., 2019). Urban security together with terrorism, crime and violence; It includes many different dimensions of crime such as violence against women, organized crime, drug use and smuggling. Smart security technologies provide rapid intervention in case of threat. It can contribute to anticipating the possible crisis and risk and responding accordingly.

Image recognition systems are the basis of smart security technologies. Image identification technologies, on the other hand, rely on individual analysis to identify the criminal, from terrorism to street-level crimes.

Also; Smart secure systems enable the identification of epidemics and infections that may threaten public health and national security with different criminal dimensions and thus enable rapid response.

4.4.1. Video Surveillance Systems

Surveillance tools such as closed circuit television (CCTV), camera and smart phone can monitor human behavior and movements and convert these images into information. In other words, surveillance devices are used as detection devices for monitoring (Chui, K., et al., 2019). Among surveillance tools, the most common use is video surveillance systems.

It is estimated that around 600 petabytes of video data are collected each year around the world (Chui, K., et al., 2019). Due to the efficiency of smart surveillance systems, the transition from traditional surveillance systems to smart surveillance systems is increasing; hence the global surveillance cameras market is growing. The global video surveillance market, which was 42.94 billion dollars in 2019, is expected to be 144.84 billion dollars in 2027 (Tewari, D., 2020).

With video analysis technologies, behaviors in the crowd can be analyzed. Observing the behavior in the crowd is based on the tracking of the movements of the objects (NEC, 2020). Unusual behaviors that are not suitable for the general flow in the crowd can be analyzed with crowd movement analysis, and a possible crime and insecurity situation can be prevented by warning the necessary departments.

In addition, crowd behavior analysis method; It can prevent pedestrian congestion by taking into account intensively used environments, especially when there may be an increase in use such as event days. Observing the flow of people requires directing the movement of the community rather than individual recognition. The perception of insecurity may increase in heavily used areas and may contain many risks from terrorism to minor crime. Community movement surveillance has the potential to provide a perception of security by balancing heavy use in the field, especially at times of events.

Big events can create the necessary environment for terrorism and crime in the city. Participants in the event, users of the area or

tourists are at individual risk as well as collective risk. However, smart security technologies offer crisis management opportunity for these situations (NEC, 2020). Smart security methods; The control of the entrance and exit of the area allows for anticipation of possible dangers in advance and rapid intervention with counter-flow analysis within the area. Thus, smart security methods become part of a crisis management system that is prepared and responds quickly to possible crises.

Video surveillance allows for the prevention and rapid response of possible accident as well as crime in the urban area (NEC, 2020). The system, which is connected to each other, allows the related units to be informed simultaneously by considering possible accidents and crimes.

4.4.2. Traffic Surveillance

More than 1 million people die in traffic accidents each year, and more than 50 million people are injured (Chui, K., et al., 2019). With the widespread use of video surveillance systems on traffic monitoring, traffic accidents and crimes are tried to be controlled. Video surveillance systems, automatic license plate detection, vehicle detection systems placed in areas such as heavily used areas, intersections and crossings provide the opportunity for safe driving by detecting excessive speed, identifying dangerous and violating drivers. Alternative routes can be offered to drivers by measuring traffic density with cabins, smart phones and sensors placed on the road or vehicle; In addition, data can be created for experts for transportation planning.

4.4.3. Smart Street Lighting

Smart street lighting is not only for energy saving in public space; At the same time, it offers many opportunities from crime detection to vehicle parking area, from weather conditions to increased security perception. Today, most of the roads in the world are still illuminated with a lighting system based on old technologies. Oldstyle street lighting covers approximately 40% of city electricity consumption (IoTUK, 2017).

Smart street lights provide energy efficiency with LED-based lighting in the first place; It is then connected to the central management system by connecting the lamps to each other via a communication network. Later, with the addition of equipment such as sound recording sensors, cameras, particle counters, it can serve many layers of the smart city such as security, health, energy and environment in addition to lighting (IoTUK, 2017).

Smart street lights; Besides internet service, environmental monitoring, transportation / park optimization, digital signage, electric vehicle charging; It can offer safe walking and public spaces for citizens with its smart video cameras and sound sensors. In addition, some companies ensure that in case of witnessing a traffic accident or crime, citizens can reach the security forces quickly and correctly with emergency call buttons.

4.4.4. Crime and Location Detection

Acoustic firearm detection and position detection systems include the detection of sound waves by sensors and simultaneously noti-

fying the security forces. In this system, the location of the shooter and the number of shots fired are analyzed simultaneously and reported to the police forces headquarters.

New York, Washigton D.C. Firearm detection applications are used in more than 90 cities, including San Francisco and San Francisco. As a result of the implementation, a 25% decrease in crime rates in Las Vegas, 56% decrease in gunshot victims in Omaha and a 29% decrease in gunshot injury in the first year in Greenville (Shotspotter, 2020).

Another location detection application is drones. Examination of the area in times of crisis or before, and identification of positions within the area and control in the intervention are provided with the help of airborne drones (NEC, 2020).

Also, emergency buttons added to pay phones in public places such as LinkNYC; In addition to many public services such as internet, phone charging, video calls, it enables citizens to simultaneously notify the security forces in case of emergency.

4.4.5. Privacy and Ethics

The data collected with smart security technologies, the possibility of the digital system being used maliciously by "hackers" or uncontrolled people can create fear on citizens (Allam, Z., 2019). A safe city needs to reduce the sense of fear of citizens and ensure that they are in a safe environment and platform. Accordingly, the protection of digital systems from attacks is also within the scope of smart security.

In smart urban systems, individuals' data are tried to be secured through the use of encryption, anonymity and biometrics (Allam, Z., 2019; Zhang, K. et al., 2017). However, digital security systems

public-private partnership and protocol may raise concerns that data may be misused, especially by the public (Allam, Z., 2019). A smart safe city should ensure the security of its citizens as well as ensuring that the personal data of its citizens are safe. Among the safe city criteria, digital security also includes privacy (The Economist Intelligence Unit, 2017). In addition to the technological measures taken in this context, privacy and personal rights should be protected by laws and regulations.

Digitalization of security; issues such as digital privacy, human rights and ethics have been brought to the agenda in international platforms and countries have started to make relevant regulations to protect the rights of their citizens. In this direction, the European Union has accepted the General Data Protection Regulation and published the Code of Ethics for Reliable Artificial Intelligence (NEC, 2020).

4.4.6. Data Security

Increasing urbanization, globalization and technological developments digitize the concept of security. In the concept of digitalized security, not only urban or corporate systems are under cyber attack, but also countries are becoming open to these threats. For this reason, digital security, cyber security, data security are constantly on the agenda for countries.

Access of data belonging to individuals, countries and institutions by unwanted users is the main issue of data security. Access to personal data by unauthorized persons, hackers, malicious people or viruses is a security breach and cyber attack. Although data encryption and access control are methods developed for data security, there is still a risk in the cloud system (Chui, K., et al., 2019).

International standards have been established to prevent attacks

and to ensure data security. ISO / IEC 27001: 2013 is the international standards for corporate data security and ISO / IEC 27002: 2013 for the management and standards of information security (Chui, K., et al., 2019).

One aspect of data security is hardware-based security. Systemically protected software must also be protected against dangers such as hardware shutdown (Chui, K., et al., 2019).

4.5. FRAGILE SOCIAL GROUPS AND RISKS OF URBAN LIFE FOR INDIVIDUALS

Individuals and groups with many vulnerabilities, vulnerabilities and vulnerabilities such as children, the elderly, those with physical disabilities, pregnant women, low-income earners, marginalized identities and refugees are defined as vulnerable or disadvantaged social groups and individuals.

It is also vulnerable social groups and individuals who are most affected by urban risks and crises and whose urban rights are most abused. The protection of the human rights of these vulnerable groups and individuals in the urban space has been brought to the city's agenda with Habitat III and New Urban Agenda. In parallel with this, supporting the security of vulnerable groups and individuals in urban life is closely related with the "Sustainable Cities and Communities" number 11 in the framework of the 2030 Sustainable Development Goals.

The need for the help of others in meeting the basic functions of an individual is defined as "addiction" (Tezel, n.d.); Vulnerable groups with high addiction rates such as children, the elderly, the disabled and the sick are highly affected by the risks based on urban systems. In addition, the overall addiction rate, which was 47.5% in

2019, is expected to reach 70.3% by 2080 (Ministry of Family, Labor and Social Services (MoFLSS), 2020a).

In particular, the tendency of the age dependency ratio to increase indicates that the fragility of disadvantaged groups in cities and accordingly urban systems may increase. In this context, a branch of smart city security should be the development of urban systems that include vulnerable groups and individuals and meet their needs.

4.5.1. User Focused Cities

Definitions such as user-oriented or user-friendly mean that the user's focus is on the entire system (Melis et al., 2015); It indicates that the needs of the user are determined specifically, the system is shaped to meet these needs, and thus the quality of life of the user is tried to be increased.

4.5.1.1. Age Friendly Cities

In Europe, where the population aged 65 and over is more than the population of the child and adolescent group, it is estimated that the ratio of the elderly in the population will be 27% from 2040 (van Staalduinen et al., 2018). In Turkey, the proportion of elderly people in the general population is 9.1% in 2019; It is predicted that it will be 16.3% in 2040 and 25.6% in 2080. The other hand, the old age dependency ratio in Turkey in the year 2019 reached 13.4% and 43.6%, this rate is estimated to be in the year 2080 (AÇSHB, 2020).

Increasing age dependency or aging tendency in cities; it shows that urban systems need to be rethinked and restructured in a way to meet the demands and needs of the aging population. The aging workforce requires an increase in the demand for health and social care, as well as changes in income balances, and the solution of needs such as transportation, housing, health and social services for different segments of the society with alternative and sustainable methods. Age Friendly Cities aims to create a healthier urban environment for everyone, especially the elderly, regardless of gender, culture, ethnic origin, economic status and health status. (van Staalduinen et al., 2018).

Table.4 Age Friendly Cities Checklist

	Environment	Security	Roads
Outdoors And	Green Areas Walking Paths	Services	Traffic
Buildings	Sitting Element	Bicycle Paths	Public Toilet
	Sidewalks	Buildings	
	Availability	Stops And Stations	Priority Seating
	Reliability And Frequency	Information	Transport Drivers
Transportation	Travel	Community	Safety And
	Destinations	Transport	Comfort
	Age-Friendly Vehicles	Taxis	Driving Proficiency
	Special Services	Roads	Car Park
	Availability	In Situ Aging	Modifications
Housing	Basic Services	Community Integration	Maintenance
	Design	Housing Options	Living Environment

		Accessibility Of Events And Activities	Promotion And Awareness Of Activities	Facilities And Settings
	Social Participation	Availability	Addressing Insulation	
		Effectiveness And Range Of Activities	Promoting Community Integration	
	Respect And Social Inclusion	Respectful And Inclusive Services	Public Education	Intergenerational And Family Interactions
		Public Images Of Aging	Community Involvement	Economic Participation
	Civic Participation	Volunteering	With The Participation Of The Public	Accessibility
	And Employment	Employment	Valuable Contributions	Pay
	Communication	Information Offer	Correct Language	Printed Information
A	And Information	Oral Communication	Automated Communications And Equipment	Computers And The Internet
	Community Support And Healthcare	Service Availability	Volunteer Support	Presentation Of Service
		Emergency Planning And Maintenance		

Source: World Health Organization (WHO), 2007



"Smart Age-Friendly Cities" include integrated city systems supported by smart technologies to meet the increasing demand and need for health and social services, accessible transportation and participation in social life, especially by the elderly. In these cities; health services, affordable housing, accessible public space, transportation, participation of the elderly in social life are the main issues (van Staalduinen et al., 2018; Klimczuk, 2016).

Integrated Smart Age-Friendly cities where smart technologies and traditional methods are used together, increasing the safety and protection of the elderly in the society, preparing for the cities of the future with the aging population; It also ensures the security of the natural and built environment and thus the development of sustainable and resilient cities (Table 4).

4.5.1.2. Child Friendly Cities

While the ratio of the child population in the general population in Europe is 18.6% on average, this rate is 16% in Italy, 16.4% in Germany, 19.4% in the Netherlands and 21.1% in the United Kingdom. In Ireland, which has the highest rate among the European Union countries, this rate is 24.5%. When we look at the rate of the general population in Turkey was 27.5% of the child population in 2019 to 23.3% in 2040 and this proportion is expected to be 19% in 2080 (AÇSHB, 2020b). On the other hand, when the causes of child deaths are examined, external injuries and poisoning come first. The vast majority of child deaths are caused by external factors and unsafe health conditions. Children constitute 10% of those who lost their lives as a result of traffic accidents (MoFLSS, 2020b). Although children constitute a significant part of the population in cities, one of the vulnerable groups most affected by risks such as climate change, natural disasters, and unsafe urban environment; they are often overlooked in urban planning. Child-friendly cities have been brought to the international urban planning agenda in order to protect the rights of children over the city and to ensure urban security for children.

UNICEF defines child-friendly cities as local government approaches that aim to increase child safety by protecting children's rights at its own level (UNICEF, n.d.). These cities try to ensure that children can grow actively in a safe and social life (City of Rotterdam, 2010); In this context, they develop various local practices. According to local dynamics, this approach can be shaped at different scales such as country, city, town and neighborhood. However, in addition to the fact that not only the physical structure of child-friendly cities makes it suitable and safe for children; socio-economic needs should also be met.

Rotterdam (Gill, 2018), previously seen as one of the worst cities in the Netherlands for raising children, offers a successful practice among child-friendly cities (National Institute of Urban Affairs (NIUA, 2017). The Child in the City program, launched in 2007, aims to develop city centers as residential areas, encourage families with children to stay in city centers, strengthen the economy and improve the quality of life of children aged 0-18. (City of Rotterdam, 2010) (Table 5). Today, Rotterdam is a child-friendly city, ranking 36th in 2019 and 29th in 2020, ranking 1st in the smart city rankings, with the application areas being handled as building blocks and each building block is designed according to its own dynamics. entered the group (IMD, 2020).

The National Institute of Urban Relations of India aims to bring the needs of children to its current agenda by including the

Child-friendly housing	Family-friendly apartments
	Outdoor playgrounds
Dublic Cremes	Green Playgrounds
Public Space	Thresholds
	Existing buildings
Services	Local services
Safe traffic routes	Improving safety

Table.5 Child Building Islands Approaches in the City of Rotterdam Source: (City of Rotterdam, 2010)

child-friendly city approach to the agenda of smart cities with the "Child Friendly Smart Cities" program developed in cooperation with the Netherlands-based Bernard van Leer Foundation. Accordingly, public health, safety, living conditions, transportation and mobility are seen as the intersection of smart cities and child-friendly cities (NIUA, 2017).

Solution possibilities offered by smart technologies create a potential for child-friendly cities. In addition to solving the problems and demands of children, a potentially fragile group, in the city with the help of technology; It provides the adults of the future to be smart people who are used to the technologies of the future.

4.5.1.3. Disabled Friendly Cities

Rather than medical approach such as disability, organ loss, dysfunction; It is based on limitations in physical and mental functions and disability (WHO, 2011). Generally, functional restrictions in the senses of individuals with vision, hearing, speech and mobility difficulties are included in the disability situation. It is estimated that approximately 15% of the world population, including children, live with disabilities (WHO, 2011). In Turkey, this rate is 5.9% men, 7.9% in women, and 6.9% in the general population (AÇSHB, 2020c).

Disability may be congenital or may occur as a result of previous illnesses or accidents. These individuals, as well as health settlements in cities; existing urban systems face constraints, obstacles and difficulties due to social and administrative attitudes. Disabled movements, as well as physical barriers; It also includes social barriers. This situation enabled the models developed on disability to leave the medical model and turn into a social model.

Disabled-friendly cities are a social model developed on the disabled, aiming to create a safe urban environment in order to solve the problems that disabled people face in cities and increase their participation in daily life. In this context; Disabled-friendly cities are accessible and inclusive cities that promote participation in social life, as well as making the urban environment suitable for the disabled.

Smart city solutions, on the other hand, can help disabled people to participate in community life, access health and social services faster, and create safer public spaces by increasing urban accessibility. Disable Friendly Smart Cities, which is formed by the combination of smart cities and disability friendly cities and sees technology as a solution partner, is an important model for the comprehensive and sustainable cities of the future. This model is an important opportunity for disabled people to be included and participate in urban systems (Table 6).

4.5.1.4. Human Friendly Smart Cities

When we look at the theoretical and applications of the people-oriented city approaches mentioned earlier (age-friendly, child-friendly and disabled-friendly cities), even though it is seen that different groups are focused on, the solution proposals include all segments of the society and everyone's participation is

Urban Infrastructure	Universal design or barrier-free design
Transportation	Accessibility and road safety
Health	Availability, awareness and access to medical facilities
ICT LED Solutions	Accessible digital technology
Education	Digital learning, inclusion in educa- tion
Citizen-Friendly Governance	Accessible apps, government plat- forms, and participating communi- ties

Table.6 Components of Disabled Friendly Smart Cities Source: National Center for Promotion of Employment for Disabled People, n.d.

emphasized (Klimczuk, 2016; Melis et al., 2015) . The solutions and public policies adopted are inclusive and capable of serving all ages and segments; It is spawning human-friendly cities that bring together the previously mentioned concepts.

Human friendly cities; age, gender, ethnicity, culture, economic status etc. they are healthier, more accessible, inclusive and safer cities for all segments of society, regardless of whether they are. Meeting the real needs of people in these cities; It is based on communication, social interaction, and participation of each group (van Staalduinen et al., 2018; Melis et al., 2015).

Smart cities are not just software possibilities of smart systems; It creates solutions to security problems of different dimensions by increasing the quality of life of citizens in many ways, from the smart design of the public space to the faster provision of social services. It is smart to respond to the needs of the individual such as health, individual security, transportation, housing quality, access to education and cultural services, harmony with society (Köseoğlu, 2019). "People Friendly Smart Cities" (Melis et al., 2015) It is a dynamic concept where many of the smart city components come together.



Figure.7 Human Oriented Smart Cities Diagram

Even if the creation process of smart cities is technocratic due to the high technology involved (Tokody & Mezei, 2017); The aim of creating a sustainable and resilient city environment that underlies smart cities makes it important to include the needs and preferences of city residents in the urban management process (Tokody & Mezei 2017; Melis et al., 2015). In this context; Bringing together smart city technologies and people-oriented city systems, "Human Friendly Smart Cities" shows the place of local governments in the smart city process, especially with their applicability and participation.

People Focused Smart Cities, one of the 5 programs within the framework of social inclusion specified in the 2020-2023 Strategic Plan by UN Habitat; It aims at sustainability, inclusiveness, quality of life and the inclusion of human rights in the transformation process of cities. Within the scope of this program, it aims to benefit everyone with smart city technologies and supports national and local governments in this direction (UN Habitat, 2019).

4.5.2. Application Examples

4.5.2.1 Health Services

With smart technologies, wearable devices and medical sensors, remote health monitoring and timely diagnosis can be made. The health data collected thanks to the sensors are transmitted to the doctors, enabling the patient to reach the health services more quickly and comfortably. These methods especially increase the quality of life and health safety of individuals who have difficulties in society such as the elderly and the disabled. In addition to remote health services, smart health services provide home care, emergency control, smart sports tracking and diet tracking.

In addition, smart health services can provide comprehensive retrospective health information by collecting the data collected with biomedical sensors in the cloud. It offers the chance to diagnose chronic or infectious diseases at an early stage by storing real-time health data (Zhang, K. et al., 2017). Early diagnosis of infectious diseases, especially with smart health technologies; It provides the opportunity to identify serious health and safety problems that may occur in the city in advance.

4.5.2.2. Assisted Living

Catapult Future Cities; It is the innovation hub that brought together businesses, city governments and academics to develop innovative city services and the smart city economy in 2013 by the UK's Innovate Agency (Innovate UK). "The Housing Innovation Map"; offers comprehensive and innovative solution concepts to future housing problems in nine different categories: connected homes, low carbon homes, shared living, supported living, modern construction methods, property management tools, immersive applications, location information and innovative financing (Catapult Future Cities, n.d.). When these nine headings are examined, it is seen that assisted living and connected homes are related to smart security.

Assisted living includes supporting the elderly and people with disabilities to live an independent and sustainable life in their own homes with health and care services. With smart assisted living technologies, elderly and disabled individuals can be followed in their own homes. Sensors that detect environmental changes such as smoke and temperature, and a fall detector enable faster response to risky moments by remotely monitoring the safety and well-being of elderly and disabled individuals with assisted living, which provides tele-maintenance (remote care) with the use of personal sensors such as occupancy sensors, drug reminders that detect indoor movements such as light, temperature and ventilation in the home. Providing clinical services by remote monitoring of vital signs such as heart rate, blood pressure, and sugar, and tele-health (remote health) services that support the long-term self-management of the elderly and disabled are an alternative to the traditional healthcare demand that will be created by the increasing elderly population. In addition to remote health and care, assisted living includes services that will encourage a healthy life such as the diet of the person, the nutritional content of the food he takes, and following sports. In addition to physical wellness, social interaction and mental health, digital participation services, including online shopping, banking, e-public services, constitute other components of assisted life (Catapult Future Cities, n.d). Assisted living applications are the intersection area of smart health component of smart cities and smart security.

4.5.2.3. Connected Houses

Connected Homes, on the other hand, on the Catapult Future Cities Residential innovation map, connects the devices and sensors used in the daily home with the help of the Internet of Things (IoT) and defines the houses where autonomous actions take place, where data transfer between objects takes place. Connected homes; It contributes to improving the quality of life in many areas from indoor energy control to health, from health to indoor safety, and has the potential to be an important tool in responding to demands, needs, crisis moments that may occur, and designing urban systems with the big data it provides (Catapult Future Cities, n.d). Even though connected houses are frequently considered under smart structures within the components of smart cities; It is an innovation that shows that smart city components should intersect with each other and act together with the opportunities it provides.

95

4.5.2.4. Social Networking and Health - WeChat

Not only do social network data enable communication and social solidarity. Additionally, it facilitates the study of social interactions made during social engagement (Zhang, K. et al., 2017). Combining social network data with real-time health data enables the creation of several applications. Apart from being a platform for social friend finding and engagement built by the Chinese company Tencent, WeChat debuted WeChat health services in 2014. Within the realm of healthcare services, this application enables users to connect with healthcare providers, schedule appointments, pay medical bills, monitor patients online, and conduct online consultations (several physicians diagnosing a disease together). (Tan et al., 2020; Zhang, K. and others, 2017; Zhang, X. et al., 2017).

4.5.2.5. Non-Disturbance Energy Monitoring (Non-intervention load monitoring) (NILM)

Non-invasive energy marking systems can analyze the power, voltage and current letters entering the house. This analysis can now create a household energy consumption model. This allows NILM to be identified as another type of surveillance (Chui, K., et al., 2019). An anonymous due diligence in the analyzed energy trend allows the energy entering the house to be cut and the messages to be notified. Thus, an early warning system against home accidents and health problems is established and the health safety of the household is protected.

4.5.2.6. Transportation Security

Although terrorism garners more attention than other urban threats, the high number of injuries and fatalities in traffic accidents has elevated transportation safety to one of the smart safety's key areas. (2019, Közeolu). Additionally, security is a consideration in determining the quality of transportation networks (Sosik & Iwan, 2020).

Around 1.24 million people worldwide are killed in automobile accidents each year. This number is expected to grow as the number of motor vehicles rises, and the fifth message will be the leading cause of mortality in traffic accidents in 2030. (Welle et al., 2015). In Turkey, 1,883 individuals died at the scene of road accidents between January and October 2020. Pedestrian collisions accounted for 14.6 percent of incidents between January and October 2020. (Turkish National Police, 2020).

This requires an updating of the hazards in order to provide a safe and secure transportation system. Smart transportation technology have the ability to penalize traffic collisions and accidents, therefore making transportation safer for everyone.

Mobility

At the conclusion of this era, it is hoped that everyone, including the old, disabled, and humans, would be able to travel wherever they like in a healthy and safe manner. In these places, it is vital to construct a compact city that demonstrates a city that is more than ecological while also improving the quality of life for city people. Within the compact city concept, mixed mobility networks are implemented; preference is given to walkers and bicycles, while public transportation users are encouraged.

Smart transportation systems facilitate the integration of various types of travel by monitoring the security of transportation lines via cameras and sensors. Throughout the transportation system, sensors and cameras assist users' cellphones in collecting real-time road information. By controlling traffic information, shared trains, and cycling pathways, this collected data helps to the safety of the urban transportation system.

Road Safety

Road safety is concerned with reducing traffic accidents and enhancing road safety. By concentrating on people, it assures the safety of pedestrians, bikers, and riders. The transportation system's safety and accessibility offer an urban system and enhance the life purpose of city people. Applications developed using smart city technology; It intends to improve the safety of all road users, particularly pedestrians (Sosik & Iwan, 2020). In this context, apps are often made available to us using a combination of smart technology and traditional design methodologies.

Automotive Telematics

Automotive telematics is the transmission and monitoring of real-time data regarding communication devices and cars. This technology may simply be used to monitor the vehicle's target information, the driver's awareness, and compliance with the restrictions. This technology is compatible with vehicle tracking and fleet tracking systems. This technology enables increased fleet efficiency via the creation and modification of programs and the prevention of traffic violations through the tracking of the driver. What matters is its capacity to adapt to a variety of alternative solutions. It is the ideal location for senior couples and has the capacity to alert them of dangerous situations by simply regulating their health to make teaching and learning hard for an extended period of time (Catapult Future Cities, 2017). Automotive telematics is the process of transmitting and monitoring real-time data concerning telecommunications tools and cars. This technology may simply be used to track the vehicle's target information, the driver's understanding, and compliance with the laws. This technology is compatible

with vehicle and fleet tracking systems. This technology enables increased fleet efficiency via the creation and modification of programs and the prevention of traffic offences through the tracking of the driver. What matters is its capacity to adapt to a variety of solutions. It is the ideal location for older couples and has the ability to alert them in dangerous situations by simply regulating their health to make teaching and learning hard for an extended period of time (Catapult Future Cities, 2017).

Stigmergic Adaptive Responsive Learning

Stigmergic Adaptive Responsive Learning (Stigmergic Adaptive Responsive Learning) (Figure 2), also known as Starling Crossing or Starling CV, was founded by Umbrellium in 2017, with the first fully functional prototype in a UK television studio. Cameras set on street lamps characterize the movements of pedestrians, bicycles, and automobiles in the vicinity. By describing the position of concealed pedestrians and bicycles, this system determines their trajectories. Computer-controlled LED lights integrated into the floor covering govern traffic by emitting different signals depending on the ground condition. It detects, predicts, and responds correctly to conditions that differ across junctions, roadways, and sidewalks by assessing the speed of objects. For instance, if a pedestrian attempts to cross the road without looking, a customized warning signal illuminates. If one exists between parked cars, the vehicle in question is alerted to the presence of a red zone. Additionally to the pedestrian crossing disappearing when there are no pedestrians in the vicinity, when pedestrian density is high and it is raining, the vehicle stop line recedes. Signs are designed specifically for bikers (Sosik &lwan, 2020; Bradley, 2017).

4.6. SOCIAL NETWORKS AND SECURITY

In today's digitalizing environment, social networks have become crucial. Individuals engage and exchange their personal data on these networks. It enables behavioral analysis through the sharing and entry of information on social media, gives chances for harmful individuals, and jeopardizes the security of personal information. Numerous hazards such as identity theft, fraud, phony security software fraud, profile cloning, selling counterfeit items, and unwanted messaging are among the social network's security threats.



Fig.8 Starling Crossing (Stigmergic Adaptive Responsive Learning) Bradley, (2017)

Citizens should be educated about their privacy and security, as well as which data will be shared on social media platforms and which will not. The public's awareness of hazards lurking in social media platforms should be heightened. On the other side, social networks may also be used to maximize the efficiency of time and vehicle in smart technologies, including the Internet of Things (IoT), big data, blockchain, and crowd counting, as well as smart sensors.







FOOD SAFETY

102

Under this heading, food supply problems and food security and related smart city applications are presented. Food safety is also a member of a variety of cities in Turkey Healthy Cities Association that is also a major area of interest.

5.1. FOOD SUPPLY PROBLEMS IN CONTEMPORARY CITIES

Only around 25% of the fruit and vegetables produced in Turkey, including trash generated during eating, go to waste throughout production and delivery. Food that is discarded has an estimated economic worth of 20 billion TL. Fruit and vegetable losses range between 4 and 12 percent during harvest, 2 to 8 percent during product transit to and from the market, 5-15 percent during market preparation, 3-10 percent throughout the storage process, and 1-5 percent at the consumer stage. Tümenbatur and Tanyaş, 2018). This circumstance demonstrates the breadth of the challenges in cities' existing food supply chains.

Food supply chain; each stage of manufacturing, shipping, storage, distribution, and consumption has distinct risks and issues. These dangers and concerns begin with the import of GMO seeds for production, reliance on foreign sources, energy loss during irrigation, planting, and harvesting, climate change and drought, and settlement pressure on agricultural areas. Apart from the manufacturing phase, other risks and issues in the food supply chain include energy loss during transit, the danger of transportation interruption under extreme circumstances (Covid-19 Pandemic), and interruptions during storage.

On the other hand, the availability of adequate food to fulfill consumer expectations, the quality of food, and economic and physical accessibility to food all contribute to the city's goal for "food security and food security." Food security is a notion that necessitates a comprehensive public response to the public health, economical, and ecological crises that jeopardize human health (Maye, 2019). Food safety is defined in this article to include not just the nutritional content of food, but also the manufacturing process, food accessibility, and the fragility of the food supply chain.

According to the United Nations, the urban global population will expand from 3 to 8.5 million in the twenty-first century, and by 2050, urban regions would account for 70% of the world's population. Increased urbanization also raises cities' needs for water and food, transforming them into water and food hotspots (Drangert, 2020). Along with rising food demand, climate change, rising inequality, and hunger issues all pose the question, "How will cities satisfy food demand sustainably?" At the moment, the capabilities of smart technologies offer a solution to the world's current and future food problems.

5.2. FOOD SAFETY AND URBAN DESIGN PRACTICES

Smart food technology have the potential to play a critical role in resolving food challenges that may occur in the future and today. These technologies are already in use, and ICT plays a critical role in food movement communication through apps that connect farmers and consumers. These apps enable the expansion and sharing of knowledge. However, food safety and conceptions of smart cities are not well-aligned (Maye, 2019).

One of the most critical characteristics of smart cities is their resource efficiency. However, food is frequently mentioned in contexts other than this one. However, a considerable portion of food is produced and brought to the city from areas beyond the city and its hinterland. On the other side, food supply chains rely significantly on industrialized food production imported internationally, which is frequently based on mass manufacturing (de Amorim, et al., 2019). The city's food supply chain incorporates not only local and regional dynamics, but also national and international dynamics (Maye, 2019).

Smart city plans are aimed at lowering the costs of different systems, enhancing their efficiency, and developing solutions that improve inhabitants' quality of life. In this regard, food safety may well be a critical area of intervention for smart city efforts.

The absence of urban-rural links can help alleviate the present urban food systems' external reliance. It is required to develop a hybrid system that incorporates urban agriculture, peri-urban link farming, and rural-urban connected agriculture in order to maintain food security by reducing the city's reliance on imported food (de Amorim, et al., 2019; Maye, 2019). Smart technologies can be used to regulate the hybrid system that has been installed. The hybrid food system encompasses both urban and rural regions; it emphasizes food waste reduction, agriculture quality improvement, and cost and energy efficiency.

Through the application of smart technologies in the urban food system, ICT and the fourth industrial revolution improve the performance of the food chain by enhancing supply, production, distribution, logistics, and waste management (de Amorim, et al., 2019; Maye, 2019). Food security in cities improves when food chain performance improves, and a smart, sustainable, and permanent urban food chain is developed. Their approaches to Smart Food Cities fall into two categories. Urban agriculture is the first of them. Vertical agricultural areas in cities and tiny technology installed on building facades and rooftops urbanize food production (Maye, 2019). Roof farming, vertical farming, LED-based artificial farming, hydroponics, and aeroponics all contribute to urban food production in smart food cities. Another focus of smart food cities is the incorporation of tiny technologies into the food chain and smart agriculture. With smart applications in the food chain, energy consumption in the food distribution process may be reduced. Energy efficiency may also be accomplished by smart technology in my logistics system and food waste management.

5.2.1. Ecology

Apart from food production, urban agriculture is viewed as a strategy that promotes ecological balance and helps manage urban heat islands by integrating open space into urban areas. Urban agriculture and wetland ecosystems contribute to the protection of urban ecology from threats (Colding & Barthel, 2017). Urban agriculture is intrinsically linked to the smart environment component of smart cities in this regard.

Numerous challenges, such as urban agricultural fertilizer production, organic waste management, and waste water recycling, play a significant part in smart cities, as they all relate to energy efficiency. While smart agriculture technologies manage and utilize agricultural resources, they also monitor environmental implications and food security. Thus, it contributes to the city's ecological sustainability while also lowering labor costs and improving crop quality in smart agricultural systems.

By integrating the smart city and the urban food supply chain and

Smart Cities

by merging smart city planning and the urban food system, it generates smart urban food systems. It has the potential to considerably contribute to raising food production and decreasing food waste through the Fourth Industrial Revolution (robotics and automation) (de Amorim, et al., 2019).

5.2.2. Social Innovation

In Smart Food Cities; Technology-oriented innovations play an important role in the management of food safety. Additionally, there is the social innovation component, which encompasses public adoption of smart food technology. Social isolations such as social practice and institutional change are required for technological advances to succeed in the real world (Maye, 2019).

"Smart Food Safety" or "Smart Food Cities" are used to study the relationship between smart cities and food safety. City administrations that are capable of controlling the city's food flow and implementing alternative smart solutions via the integration of Smart City technology and solutions with urban food movements, in collaboration with citizens, comprise the "Smart Food City" Governance (Maye, 2019).

Local solutions and reactions to food system challenges emerge at the neighborhood level. Local governments play a critical role in this transformation as "food system innovators" (Maye, 2019).

5.2.3. User Data

The purpose of smart city technology is to optimize city system control. The city's users and the "data source" produced in collaboration with them are at the heart of system optimization (Cold-ing&Barthel, 2017).

Smart systems were used to establish the food chain; the technology may collect data for users. Thus, personalized diets may be produced, citizens can have a better understanding of the food they consume, and consumer preferences can be used to provide big data for businesses and local governments. Thus, it is possible to produce meals that consumers require or anticipate in the future (de Amorim, et al., 2019). This strategy exemplifies the connection between smart food security and smart health. The objective of smart city technology is to optimize city system control. The city's users and the "data source" produced in collaboration with them are at the heart of system optimization (Colding&Barthel, 2017).

Smart systems were used to establish the food chain; the technology may collect data for users. Thus, personalized diets may be produced, citizens can have a better understanding of the food they consume, and consumer preferences can be used to provide big data for businesses and local governments. Thus, it is possible to produce meals that consumers require or anticipate in the future (de Amorim, et al., 2019).

This strategy exemplifies the connection between smart food security and smart health.

5.2.4. Application Examples - New York

Over 200 smart cities (Smartcity.press, 2019) have joined the Milan Urban Food Policy since 2015, with the goal of establishing a sustainable urban food system centered on entrepreneurship. One of these smart cities is New York City.

In New York City, urban agriculture gives access to nutritious food, builds community networks, improves environmental conditions, and promotes educational and career possibilities. Outside in the city, urban agriculture entails the utilization of private gardens for agricultural production, the establishment of communal gardens, and community-built farms. Along with outdoor regions, agricultural production is conducted indoors using hydroponic, aeroponic, and LED-based artificial agriculture techniques. Aeroponic agriculture is a technique of agriculture that consumes 95 percent less water and requires significantly less area, as it does not require sunlight or soil. As a result, it generates 390 times than much food as conventional agriculture.

The "NYC Urban Agriculture" website, created by the NYC Planning Department, NYC Parks Department, and Small Business Services Department, provides information on agriculture in the city to companies, property owners, and the general public. Again, the NYC Zoning Resolution defined where and how agriculture may be practiced in the city. In all residential and most commercial zones, agricultural activities classified as Group 4B are authorized. Furthermore, all industrial zones enable agricultural operations classified as category 17C. (NYC Urban Agriculture).

In 2017, New York City's percentage of food imports increased over the last two decades, reaching 15%. Over half of the fruit produced in the city is imported, and the city is attempting to improve food consumption from local and regional sources (Smartcity. press, 2019).

AeroFarms (New Jersey) and farm are two examples of such businesses. At each stage of the product's development, AeroFarms collects precise data. These data are then utilized to maximize the intended flavor, nutritional value, color, and yield of food using food technology.

5.2.5. Application Examples - United Kingdom

In the United Kingdom, by assisting the National Farmers Association (NFU) with research and development projects aimed at implementing technology in agricultural production and increasing productivity, it aims to assist producers in adopting technological advancements and thereby strengthening the agricultural industry. It works to offer smart food technology to farmers in this environment.

The sensor system (developed by Bosch's start-up business Deepfield Connect) is one of the smart food technologies that enables farmers to monitor their fields at any time and from any location using their smart phone. Smart sensors may be used to protect the product by detecting changes in humidity and temperature in the air or soil.

5.2.6. Application Examples - China

"Management of Food Safety" in smart urbanism in China; "Management of Public Security" is taken under the heading of Public Administration and Services together with Smart Traffic and Environmental Protection; Appeared under the components of Smart Cities (Liu & Peng, 2015). In this context, in 2011, a "traceability system" of meat and vegetables was established in 10 pilot cities, with applications where citizens could follow the origin, growing conditions and ingredients of food in detail (Liu & Peng, 2015).

112



GENERAL EVALUATION

Security is a multifaceted issue in smart cities, affecting all segments. While some of these dimensions address issues that now exist in existing cities, others address potential new issues that will occur as Smart City apps and smart infrastructures proliferate.

Numerous cities nowadays are cut off from rural areas and reliant on distant sources of energy and food. Cities become more vulnerable as a result.

A component of a smart city is smart security. Without a doubt, smart energy applications in areas such as energy security, drinking and utility water supply, as well as waste water and solid waste disposal, should be examined alongside smart infrastructure applications. In this context, smart energy and smart infrastructure applications have the potential to contribute to smart security methods based on concepts such as more effective use of local resources and less reliance on external resources. However, it should not be forgotten that interventions should take place at a scale that does not result in the destruction of rural regions around cities or the formation of socioeconomic inequities between rural and urban communities. Furthermore, these measures should not result in the emergence of new catastrophic risks. In this regard, both the function of green infrastructures and innovative technologies in terms of smart security should be thoroughly explored.

Within the context of smart city strategies, smart city applications present significant opportunities for meeting a variety of needs, including reinforcing the urban-rural relationship, protecting agricultural areas in the hinterlands of cities, safeguarding and effectively managing marine and coastal assets, and expanding urban agriculture practices. By detecting, monitoring, conserving, and enhancing ecosystem services, vulnerabilities associated with the acquisition of resources such as food, fiber, and energy can be decreased. Additionally, it is vital to preserve ecological services as well as the quality of drinking water, air, and soil. Cities can achieve more resilience in this manner.

Social vulnerabilities can be mitigated to a certain extent by increasing the rural-urban interaction in this way and by establishing new social networks. Additionally, urban agriculture has a role to play in this context. Applications of smart city technology can bolster efforts to repurpose idle urban infrastructure for urban agriculture.

The expansion of smart infrastructure and management systems raises the possibility of shared risks affecting all segments. In this context, local smart city policies and action plans should pay specific attention to emerging technical hazards.

The problem of smart security should be prioritized in every local smart city strategy and action plan, as our nation is more vulnerable to calamities like as earthquakes and flooding. Smart city applications have tremendous prospects for determining what kind of catastrophes the building assets, infrastructure, public spaces, and sensitive natural assets can be safeguarded from, as well as identifying each settlement's vulnerabilities. For example, in an area prone to earthquakes, it is self-evident that the notion of a smart building should not be confined to information applications that enhance building comfort. Alternatively, it is obvious that in areas at danger of flooding, smart wastewater infrastructures should be designed as systems capable of dealing with these conditions. In this context, it should be emphasized once again that smart buildings, smart infrastructures, and smart energy systems should be approached holistically.

The issue of smart security is gaining even more importance due to the fact that our country is under strong international and internal migration pressure and the civil wars in the surrounding countries.

In this context, it is important for smart cities to be prepared for sudden population flows and to acquire the capacities and abilities to manage the social, medical, economic and environmental risks that these may create. In this context, such risks should not be ignored in smart city approaches, especially in metropolitan and border cities.

Especially in metropolitan cities, the abundance of public spaces and the need to use them 24 hours a day make it more difficult to maintain security in public spaces. The smart security approach, which can be considered together with smart space management and smart transportation approaches in strategy and action plan studies in metropolises, should include special solutions for the places and hours of use used by different groups such as children, the elderly, women, tourists and the disabled. In addition to these, they need to implement special security strategies and solutions for different places such as residential areas, central business areas, industrial areas in general.

In smart cities, approaches such as citizens' participation in management and taking proactive and solution-producing roles are important. In this context, the solidarity of the city dwellers, taking on roles for each other's safety, having civil defense skills, and developing solutions for various problems such as the environment, transportation and shelter are also important things that will enable a city to look to its future with confidence. Including practices that support such abilities and skills of citizens in smart city strategies and actions will be the most important contribution to the security of the city.

A smart city should be a safe city.

References

Aebi, M. F. (2004). Crime Trends in Western Europe from 1990 to 2000. European Journal on Criminal Policy and Research, 10(2), 163-186. doi:10.1007/ s10610-004-3412-1

Ahvenniemi, H., Huovila, A., Pinto-Seppä, I., & Airaksinen, M. (2017). What are the differences between sustainable and smart cities? Cities, 60, 234–245. doi.org/10.1016/j.cities.2016.09.009

Allam, Z. (2019). The Emergence of Anti-Privacy and Control at the Nexus between the Concepts of Safe City and Smart City. Smart Cities, 2(1), 96–105. https://doi.org/10.3390/smartcities2010007

Andersen, L. (2020). What are the physical security challenges of smart cities? Editor Introduction Electronic Article to Round Table Discussions in www. sourcesecurity.com. Last Accessed: 26.11.2020. https://www.sourcesecurity. com/insights/physical-security-challenges-smart-cities-co-1645-ga-co-2566ga-co-8173-ga-co-8925-ga-co-9787-ga-off.1594807629.html

Bakarr, M. I. (2019). Biodiversity for Smart Cities. In Advances in 21st Century Human Settlements. Springer Singapore. doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-3471-9_5

Benedict, M. Q., Levine, R. S., Hawley, W. A., & Lounibos, L. P. (2007). Spread of the tiger: global risk of invasion by the mosquito Aedes albopictus. Vectorborne and zoonotic Diseases, 7(1), 76-85.

Bradley, S. (2017, 8 Ekim). This Sensor-Packed Pedestrian Crossing is Fit For A Modern City. https://www.wired.co.uk/article/digital-pedestrian-crossingtechnology-machine-learning-safety adresinden erişildi. Brauch, H.G. (2008). "Güvenliğin Yeniden Kavramsallaştırılması: Barış, Güvenlik, Kalkınma ve Çevre Kavramsal Dörtlüsü", Uluslararası İlişkiler, Cilt 5, Sayı 18, s. 147.

Brkovi'c, M. & Sretovi'c, V. (2012). Urban Sensing–Smart Solutions for Monitoring Environmental Quality: Case Studies from Serbia. Congress Proceedings. 48th ISOCARP-International Society of City and Regional Planners World Congress: Fast Forward: Planning in a (hyper) dynamic urban context, Perm, Russia. ISBN 978-94-90354-15-2

Global MetroMonitor 2012: Slowdown, Recovery, and Interdependence" by Emilia Istrate and Carey Anne Nadeau, The Brookings Institution - November 30, 2012

Catapult Future Cities. (2017, 8 Mayıs). How Can Telematics Support the Improvement of Road Safety?. https://futurecities.catapult.org. uk/2017/05/08/can-telematics-support-improvement-road-safety/ adresinden erişildi.

Catapult Future Cities. (n.d.). The Housing Innovation Map. https://futurecities.catapult.org.uk/housing-innovation-map/adresinden erişildi.

Caughill, P., (2018, 16 Ocak). UrbanFarming Is The Future Of Agriculture. https://futurism.com/urban-farming-future-agriculture adresinden erişildi.

Cheng, Y., Li, X., Li, Z., Jiang, S., Li, Y., Jia, J., & Jiang, X. (2014). AirCloud. Proceedings of the 12th ACM Conference on Embedded Network Sensor Systems - SenSys '14. doi:10.1145/2668332.2668346

Choudhry, R. M., Fang, D., & Mohamed, S. (2007). Developing a Model of Construction Safety Culture. Journal of Management in Engineering, 23(4), 207-212. doi:doi:10.1061/(ASCE)0742-597X(2007)23:4(207) Chui, K. T., Vasant, P., & Liu, R. W. (2019). Smart city is a safe city: Information and communication technology-enhanced urban space monitoring and surveillance systems: The promise and limitations. In Smart Cities: Issues and Challenges Mapping Political, Social and Economic Risks and Threats. Elsevier Inc. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-816639-0.00007-7

City of Rotterdam. (2010). Rotterdam, city with a future: How to build a Child Friendly City. [PowerPoint slayti].https://docplayer.net/34800827-Rotterdam-city-with-a-future-how-to-build-a-child-friendly-city.html adresinden erişildi.

Colding, J. & Barthel, S. (2017). An urban ecology critique on the "Smart City" model. Journal of Cleaner Production. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jclepro.2017.06.191

Colding, J. & Barthel, S. (2017). An urban ecology critique on the "Smart City" model. Journal of Cleaner Production. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jclepro.2017.06.191

Colding, J., Colding, M., & Barthel, S. The smart city model: A new panacea for urban sustainability or unmanageable complexity? Environment and Planning B: Urban Analytics and City Science, O(O), 2399808318763164. doi:10.1177/2399808318763164

Cooke, K. (2014, 28 Ocak). China Unveils Massive Pollution Monitoring System. Our World United Nation University. https://ourworld.unu.edu/en/chinaunveils-massive-pollution-monitoring-system adresinden erişildi.

Copenhagen Carbon Neutral by 2025 Copenhagen Climate Adaptation Plan. https://en.klimatilpasning.dk/media/568851/copenhagen_adaption_plan.pdf adresinden erişildi.

de Amorim, W. & Diğerleri. (2019). Urban challenges and opportunities to promote sustainable food security through smart cities and the 4th industrial revolution. Land Use Policy. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landusepol.2019.104065

Drangert, J. (2020). Urban Water and food security in this century and beyond: Resource – smart cities and residents. Ambio. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13280-020-01373-1

Emniyet Genel Müdürlüğü. (2020). Trafik İstatistik Bülteni Ülke Geneli Ekim-2020. http://trafik.gov.tr/kurumlar/trafik.gov.tr/04-Istatistik/Aylik/ekim20. pdf adresinden erişilmiştir.

Ferraro, K. F., & Grange, R. L. (1987). The Measurement of Fear of Crime. Sociological Inquiry, 57(1), 70–97. doi:10.1111/j.1475-682x.1987.tb01181.x

Filho, F.H.I., Heldens, W.B., Kong, Z., & De Lange, E. S. (2020). Drones: Innovative technology for use in precision pest management. Journal of Economic Entomology, 113(1), 1–25. https://doi.org/10.1093/jee/toz268

Flahault, A., Vergu, E., Coudeville, L., & Grais, R. F. (2006). Strategies for containing a global influenza pandemic. Vaccine, 24(44-46), 6751-6755.

Fleischer, N. L., Diez Roux, A. V., Alazraqui, M., Spinelli, H., & De Maio, F. (2011). Socioeconomic gradients in chronic disease risk factors in middleincome countries: evidence of effect modification by urbanicity in Argentina. American journal of public health, 101(2), 294-301.

Flin, R., Mearns, K., O'Connor, P., and Bryden, R. (2000). "Measuring safety climate: Identifying the common features." Safety Sci., 34(1–3), 177–192.

Folke, C. (2006). Resilience: The emergence of a perspective for socialecological systems analyses. Global Environmental Change, 16, 253-267.

Frois, C. (2011). Video Surveillance in Portugal. Social Analysis, 55(3), 35. doi:10.3167/sa.2011.550303

FROMHOLD-EISEBITH, M. 2015. Sectoral Resilience: Conceptualizing Industry-Specific Spatial Patterns of Interactive Crisis Adjustment. European Planning Studies, 1-20.

Gill, T. (2018, 26 Nisan). How A Focus On Child-Friendliness Revived One City's Fortunes. https://rethinkingchildhood.com/2018/04/26/rotterdam-child-friendly-city-urban-planning-gentrification/ adresinden erişildi.

Gordon-Smith, H. (2018, 17 Ağustos). Smart Cıtıes Are Forgetting About Something: Food. https://www.agritecture.com/blog/2018/8/17/smartcities-are-forgetting-about-something-food adresinden erişildi.

Hasenfratz, D.; Saukh, O. ve Sturzenegger, S. (2012). Thiele, L. Participatory air pollution monitoring using smartphones. 1, 1–5. http://acmg.seas.harvard. edu/students/Hasenfratz_2012.pdf adresinden erişildi.

Hessel, R. (2018). Safe City : From Law Enforcement to Neighborhood Watches. Newburyport, UNITED STATES: Morgan James Publishing.

Hessel, R. (2018). Safe City : From Law Enforcement to Neighborhood Watches. Newburyport, UNITED STATES: Morgan James Publishing.

Holling, S. C. (2001). Understanding the Complexity of Economic, Ecological, and Social Systems. Ecosystems, 4, 390-405.

Hoornweg, D., & Bhada-Tata, P. (2012). What A Waste? : A Global Review Of Solid Waste Management. Urban Development Series Knowledge Paper. The World Bank. http://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/ en/302341468126264791/pdf/68135-REVISED-What-a-Waste-2012-Finalupdated.pdf adresinden erişildi.

Hughes, T. P. (1987). The evolution of large technological systems. In: The Social Construction of Technological Systems. Bijker WE, Hughes TP, Pinch TJ, editors. Cambridge, MA: IMT Press, 1997.

IATA (International Air Transport Association), (2018, 24 Ekim). IATA Forecast Predicts 8.2 billion Air Travelers in 2037. https://www.iata.org/en/pressroom/ pr/2018-10-24-02/ adresinden erişildi. Igure, V. M., Laughter, S. A., & Williams, R. D. (2006). Security issues in SCADA networks. Computers & Security, 25(7), 498–506.

IMD. (2020). Smart City Index 2020. https://www.imd.org/smart-city-observatory/smart-city-index/adresinden erişildi.

IMD. (2020). Smart City Index 2020. https://www.imd.org/smart-city-observatory/smart-city-index/adresinden erişildi.

IoTUK, (2017). The Future of Street Lighting The Potential For New Service Development. https://iotuk.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2017/04/The-Future-of-Street-Lighting.pdf adresinden erişildi.

Kahn, M. E. (2014). Sustainable and smart cities. Policy Research Working Paper Series, No. 6878. World Bank, Washington, DC.. http://ideas.repec. org/p/wbk/wbrwps/6878.html

Khan, Z., Pervez, Z., & Ghafoor, A. (2014). Towards cloud based smart cities data security and privacy management. Proceedings of IEEE/ACM 7th international conference on utility and cloud computing (UCC) (pp. 806–811).

Klimczuk, A. (2016). Smart, age-friendly cities and communities: the emergence of socio-technological solutions in the Central and Eastern Europe. Active and Assisted Living: Technologies and Applications, January, 335–359. https://doi. org/10.1049/pbhe006e_ch17

Köseoğlu, Ö. (2019). Metropoliten Kentlerin Geleceği Yeni Yaklaşim, Model Ve Uygulamalar. SETA Yayınları. https://setav.org/assets/uploads/2019/03/ R132_Metropoliten.pdf adresinden erişildi.

Kundak, S. Çelik, H.M., Baypınar, M.B., Beyazıt, E., Torun, Y., Gkika, S.M., Türk, Y.S. (2016). Afet Lojistiğinin Mekansal Hiyerarşik Yapılanması TÜBİTAK 1001 Programı Proje No: 115K468 Gelişme Raporu.

Kundzewicz, Z. W., Kanae, S., Seneviratne, S. I., Handmer, J., Nicholls, N., Peduzzi, P., ... & Muir-Wood, R. (2014). Flood risk and climate change: global and regional perspectives. Hydrological Sciences Journal, 59(1), 1-28.

Machielse, W. (2015). Perceived safety in public spaces. June, 74. http://www. diva-portal.se/smash/get/diva2:826168/FULLTEXT01.pdf

Martin, R. & Sunley, P. (2006). Path dependence and regional economic evolution. Journal of Economic Geography, 6, 395-437.

Martin, R. (2012). Regional economic resilience, hysteresis and recessionary shocks. Journal of Economic Geography, 12, 1-32.

Maye, D. (2019). 'Smart food city': Conceptual relations between smart city planning, urban food systems and innovation theory. City, Culture and Society, 16, 18-24. doi:10.1016/j.ccs.2017.12.001

Melis, G., Masala, E., & Tabasso, M. (2015). From the smart city to the people-friendly city: Usability of tools and data in urban planning. Handbook of Research on Social, Economic, and Environmental Sustainability in the Development of Smart Cities, 363–381. https://doi.org/10.4018/978-1-4666-8282-5.ch017

MGI. (2018). Executive Summary Smart Cities: Digital Solutions for a More Livable Future-Executive Summary. McKinsey Global Institute, 1–28. https:// www.mckinsey.com/~/media/McKinsey/ Industries/Capital Projects and Infrastructure/Our Insights/Smart cities Digital solutions for a more livable future/MGI-Smart-Cities-Executive-summary.ashx adresinden erişildi.

Modica, M. & Reggiani, A. (2015). Spatial Economic Resilience: Overview and Perspectives. Networks and Spatial Economics, 15, 211-233.

Mora, C., Dousset, B., Caldwell, I. R., Powell, F. E., Geronimo, R. C., Bielecki, C. R., . . . Louis, L. V. (2017). Global risk of deadly heat. Nature climate change, 7(7), 501-506.

National Centre for Promotion of Employment for Disabled People (NCPEDP). (n.d.) Making Disabled Friendly Smart Cities. [PowerPoint slayti]. https:// smartnet.niua.org/sites/default/files/resources/Making%20Disabled%20 Friendly%20Smart%20Cities_0.pdf adresinden erişildi.

National Institute of Urban Affairs (NIUA). (2017). Compendium of best practice of Child Friendly Cities. Bernard van Leer Foundation, 88.

NEC. (2020). Safer Cities Creating Cities that are Safe, Secure, Fair and Efficient. https://www.nec.com/en/global/solutions/safercities/pdf/safer-cities_whitepaper.pdf adresinden erişildi.

NEC. (2020). Safer Cities Creating Cities that are Safe, Secure, Fair and Efficient. https://www.nec.com/en/global/solutions/safercities/pdf/safer-cities_whitepaper.pdf adresinden erişildi.

Nevin, R. (2007). Understanding international crime trends: The legacy of preschool lead exposure. Environmental Research, 104(3), 315-336. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envres.2007.02.008

NYC Urban Agriculture, Where is gardening and agriculture allowed in New York City?. https://www1.nyc.gov/site/agriculture/faqs/frequently-asked-questions.page adresinden erişildi.

Öcal, A. (2019). Natural Disasters in Turkey: Social and Economic Perspective. International Journal of Disaster Risk Management, 1(1), 51–61. https://doi. org/10.18485/ijdrm.2019.1.1.3

Ølnes, S., Ubacht, J., & Janssen, M. (2017). Blockchain in government: Benefits and implications of distributed ledger technology for information sharing.

P. Liu ve Z. Peng. (2015). "China's Smart City Pilots: A Progress Report," in Computer, vol. 47, no. 10, pp. 72-81, Oct. 2014, doi: 10.1109/MC.2013.149.

Pike, A. Dawley, S. & Tomaney, J. (2010). Resilience, adaptation and adaptability. Cambridge Journal of Regions, Economy and Society, 3, 59-70.

Ramaswami, A., Russell, A. G., Culligan, P. J., Sharma, K. R., & Kumar, E. (2016). Meta-principles for developing smart, sustainable, and healthy cities. Science, 352(6288), 940-943.

Risdiana, D. M., & Susanto, T. D. (2019). The safe city: Conceptual model development - A systematic literature review. Procedia Computer Science, 161, 291–299. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.procs.2019.11.126

Ristvej, J., Lacinák, M., & Ondrejka, R. (2020). On Smart City and Safe City Concepts. Mobile Networks and Applications, 25(3), 836–845. https://doi. org/10.1007/s11036-020-01524-4

Ristvej, J., Lacinák, M., & Ondrejka, R. (2020). On Smart City and Safe City Concepts. Mobile Networks and Applications, 25(3), 836-845.

Rodrigue, J.-P., Comtois, C., & Slack, B. (2013). The Geography of Transport Systems: Routledge.

Saberi, S., Kouhizadeh, M., Sarkis, J., & Shen, L. (2019). Blockchain technology and its relationships to sustainable supply chain management. International Journal of Production Research, 57(7), 2117-2135. doi:10.1080/00207543.201 8.1533261

Shahdadi, A. (2016). Citizens ' Security Feeling and Physical Factors in Communal Spaces (Case Study: Bandar Abbas City ,. 4(1). https://doi. org/10.21859/ajlsr-0401034

Shotspotter, (n.d.). Contributing To Positive Outcomes. https://www. shotspotter.com/results/ adresinden erişildi.

Simmie, J. (2014). Regional Economic Resilience: A Schumpeterian Perspective. Raumforschung und Raumordnung, 72, 103-116. Smartcity.press, (2019, 10 Aralık). How Can Smart Cities Have Self-sufficient Food System? Pioneers Are Here To Inspire!. https://www.smartcity.press/ food-system-in-smart-cities/ adresinden erişildi.

Sosik K., Iwan S. (2020) Pedestrian Safety in Smart Cities – The Challenges and Solutions. In: Mikulski J. (eds) Research and the Future of Telematics. TST 2020. Communications in Computer and Information Science, vol 1289. Springer, Cham. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-59270-7_14

Stimmel, C. L. (2014). Big data analytics strategies for the smart grid. CRC Press.

T.C. Aile, Çalışma ve Sosyal Hizmetler Bakanlığı (AÇSHB). (2020a). Yaşlı Nüfusun Demografik Değişimi 2020. https://www.ailevecalisma.gov. tr/media/45354/yasli-nufus-demografik-degisimi-2020.pdf adresinden erişilmiştir.

T.C. Aile, Çalışma ve Sosyal Hizmetler Bakanlığı (AÇSHB). (2020b). 23 Nisan Ulusal Egemenlik ve Çocuk Bayramı'nın 100. Yılana Özel Çocuk Bülteni. https://www.ailevecalisma.gov.tr/chgm/sayfalar/23-nisan-cocuk-bulteni/ adresinden erişildi.

T.C. Aile, Çalışma ve Sosyal Hizmetler Bakanlığı (AÇSHB). (2020c). Engelli ve Yaşlı İstatistik Bülteni 2020 Ekim. https://www.ailevecalisma.gov.tr/ media/60415/istatistik_bulteni_ekim20.pdf adresinden erişilmiştir.

Tanyaş M. ve Tümenbatur A., (2018). Tarım-Gıda Tedarik Zinciri İçin Bir Model. [PowerPoint slaytı] 8.Tarım, Gıda ve Soğuk Zincir Lojistiği Senpozyumu. Mersin. https://www.mtso.org.tr/uploads/library/2018/03/prof-dr-mehmettanyas-tarim-gida-tedarik-zinciri-icin-bir-model-Ozn1.pdf adresinden erişildi.

Tewari, D. (2020). Video Surveillance Market by System Type, Component, Application, Enterprise Size and Customer Type: Global Opportunity Analysis and Industry Forecast, 2020–2027. https://www.alliedmarketresearch.com/ us-video-surveillance-market-A06741 adresinden erişildi. Tezel, A. (n.d.). Toplumda Risk Gruplari İncinebilir Gruplar [PowerPoint slaytı]. https://acikders.ankara.edu.tr/pluginfile.php/7795/mod_ resource/content/0/14.%20Hafta-TOPLUMDA%20R%C4%B0SK%20 GRUPLARI%28%20%C4%B0NC%C4%B0NEB%C4%B0L%C4%B0R%20 GRUPLAR%29.pdf adresinden erişildi.

The Economist Intelligence Unit. (2017). Safe Cities Index 2017. https:// safecities.economist.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/08/safe-cities-indexeng-web.pdf adresinden erişildi.

Tokody, D., & Mezei, I. J. (2017). Creating smart, sustainable and safe cities. SISY 2017 - IEEE 15th International Symposium on Smart Systems and Informatics, Proceedings, September, 141–145. https://doi.org/10.1109/ SISY.2017.8080541

UN (2010) World Urbanization Prospects: The 2009 Revision. United Nations. New York

UN Habitat (2019). People-focused Smart Cities. United Nations. https://unhabitat.org/programme/people-focused-smart-cities adresinden erişildi.

UNDP. (2020). Catalyzing Private Sector Investment in Climate Smart Cities. https://doi.org/10.1596/978-1-4648-1112-9.

UNICEF. (n.d.). What is a child-friendly city?. https://childfriendlycities.org/ what-is-a-child-friendly-city/ adresinden erişildi.

van Staalduinen, W., Bond, R., Dntas, C., & Jegundo, A. K. (2018). Smart Agefriendly Cities | Age-friendly Smart Cities! https://ec.europa.eu/eip/ageing/ library/smart-age-friendly-cities-age-friendly-smart-cities_en adresinden erişildi.

Welle, B., Liu, Q., Li, W., Adriazola-Steil, C., King, R. ve Obelheiro, M., (2015). Cities Safer By Design. World Resources Institute. WHO. (2016). Ambient Air Pollution: A Global Assessment of Exposure and Burden of Disease; World Health Organization: Geneva, Switzerland. https:// apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/ 250141/9789241511353-eng.
pdf?sequence=1 adresinden erişildi.

World Health Organization (WHO). (2007). Global Age-friendly Cities: A Guide. Community Health, 87.

World Health Organization (WHO). (2011). Summary World Report On Disability. World Health, 1–24. www.who.int/about/licensing/copyright_form/ en/index.html%OAhttp://www.larchetoronto.org/wordpress/wp-content/ uploads/2012/01/launch-of-World-Report-on-Disability-Jan-27-121.pdf adresinden erişildi.

Yekkirala., S. (2017). Should a Smart City Be a Safe City First? International Journal of Advanced Research, 5(9), 1635–1641. https://doi.org/10.21474/ ijar01/5488

Yigitcanlar, T., Kamruzzaman, M., Foth, M., Sabatini-Marques, J., da Costa, E., & loppolo, G. (2019). Can cities become smart without being sustainable? A systematic review of the literature. Sustainable Cities and Society, 45, 348– 365. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scs.2018.11.033

Zhang, K., Ni, J., Yang, K., Liang, X., Ren, J., & Shen, X. S. (2017). Security and Privacy in Smart City Applications: Challenges and Solutions. IEEE Communications Magazine, 55(1), 122–129. https://doi.org/10.1109/ MCOM.2017.1600267CM Undoubtedly, one of the most basic criteria for a city to be livable is security. Both the city's residents benefiting more from the city and the development of the city's economy are directly related to the safety of that city. In this study, first of all, the concept of security and the capacity to withstand and cope with disasters and crises are explained, and then smart city technologies and security problems are discussed. Smart infrastructures, structures, spaces, etc. The security issues with the natural elements are also examined. In addition to these, special issues such as environmental safety and food safety were also evaluated in this study.



DIRECTORATE GENERAL OF GEOGRAPHIC INFORMATION SYSTEMS

Smart Cities Capacity Building and Guidance Project



www.akillisehirler.gov.tr